

Safe to learn and thrive

Ending violence in and through education



UNESCO – a global leader in education

Education is UNESCO's top priority because it is a basic human right and the foundation for peace and sustainable development. UNESCO is the United Nations' specialized agency for education, providing global and regional leadership to drive progress, strengthening the resilience and capacity of national systems to serve all learners. UNESCO also leads efforts to respond to contemporary global challenges through transformative learning, with special focus on gender equality and Africa across all actions.

The Global Education 2030 Agenda

UNESCO, as the United Nations' specialized agency for education, is entrusted to lead and coordinate the Education 2030 Agenda, which is part of a global movement to eradicate poverty through 17 Sustainable Development Goals by 2030. Education, essential to achieve all of these goals, has its own dedicated Goal 4, which aims to "ensure inclusive and equitable quality education and promote lifelong learning opportunities for all." The Education 2030 Framework for Action provides guidance for the implementation of this ambitious goal and commitments.



Education 2030

Published in 2024 by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, 7, place de Fontenoy, 75352 Paris 07 SP, France

© UNESCO 2024

ISBN: 978-92-3-100717-0 DOI https://doi.org/10.54675/LUPY3293



This publication is available in Open Access under the Attribution-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO (CC-BY-SA 3.0 IGO) license (<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/3.0/igo/</u>). By using the content of this publication, the users accept to be bound by the terms of use of the UNESCO Open Access Repository (<u>https://www.unesco.org/en/open-access/cc-sa</u>).

Images marked with an asterisk (*) do not fall under the <u>CC-BY-SA</u> license and may not be used or reproduced without the prior permission of the copyright holders.

The designations employed and the presentation of material throughout this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of UNESCO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

The ideas and opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors; they are not necessarily those of UNESCO and do not commit the Organization.

Cover photo: Yaw Niel/Shutterstock.com* Icons (Figure 2): DHIRES/Shutterstock.com* Inside icons (pp. 15-18, 28, 39): DHIRES/Shutterstock.com* Figures design: Noam Le Pottier

Designed and printed by UNESCO

Printed in France

SHORT SUMMARY

Transforming education to end violence: A holistic imperative

Approximately one billion children experience some form of physical, sexual or psychological violence or neglect each year. Globally, one in three learners reports experiencing bullying in the previous month, and more than three learners were involved in physical fights between peers last year. From bullying and violent discipline to gendered violence, violence manifests in numerous forms, undermining the transformative power of education.

This publication explores the multifaceted nature of violence in educational settings, identifies its root causes, and underscores the urgent need for a holistic approach to create safe, inclusive, and equitable learning environments.

Education systems must embed violence prevention and response into their core operations, addressing the intersecting drivers of violence such as gender inequality,

harmful social norms, and inadequate policies. The publication calls for immediate, sustained action to transform schools into havens where every learner can thrive, free from fear and harm.

Ending violence in education is not just a moral and legal obligation – it is essential for building a peaceful, just and inclusive society. Approximately One billion

children across the world experience some form of violence each year



"Since wars begin in the minds of men and women, it is in the minds of men and women that the defences of peace must be constructed"



Safe to learn and thrive

Ending violence in and

through education

Foreword

Violence in and around schools represents an urgent challenge that demands our immediate and sustained attention. As we strive towards achieving the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) – particularly those centred on quality education, gender equality, and well-being – there is growing recognition that education must not only provide a pathway to knowledge, but also offer a safe haven where every learner can thrive, free from fear or harm.

This publication reinforces UNESCO's longstanding commitment to promoting safe and inclusive learning environments. It builds on vital instruments like the Learning without Fear resolution of 2015, as well as the new Recommendation on Education for Peace, Human Rights, and Sustainable Development, adopted by UNESCO's General Conference in 2023.

The publication provides a comprehensive framework for understanding and addressing the multifaceted drivers of violence in educational settings. It draws on the latest evidence and programmatic experiences to generate actionable guidance for policy-makers, educators, and other stakeholders invested in creating safe and supportive educational environments for students.

Our work is closely aligned with the ongoing efforts of the Safe to Learn coalition, the Global Working Group to End School-Related Gender-Based Violence (SRGBV WG) and the World Anti-Bullying Forum – three global initiatives that seek to end violence in schools through concerted action and collaboration. By emphasizing the need for holistic, intersectional approaches that address the root causes of violence, the publication advances this shared mission.

We gratefully acknowledge the contributions of our partners, whose commitment on the ground and invaluable input to policy discussions have been instrumental in shaping the content and direction of this publication.

The evidence is clear: ending violence in and through education demands a sustained, systematic transformation of how we think about and approach education. This can only be achieved through collective action among governments, civil society, international organizations, and learning communities.

It is time to commit to reimagining education systems where every learner and member of the school community can thrive, free from violence, exclusion, and discrimination.

still.

Stefania Giannini Assistant Director-General for Education

Acknowledgements

The development of this publication was coordinated by Joanna Herat, Chief a.i. of the Section of Health and Education, under the supervision of Christopher Castle, Director of the Division for Peace and Sustainable Development at UNESCO. Special thanks are extended to colleagues from the Section of Health and Education, Elsa Soussan Burzynski, Yongfeng Liu, and Sylvain Seguy, who drafted the text; as well as Elodie Khavarani and Munire Abulimiti for their coordination and support for the design and layout.

We would like to express our gratitude to the peer reviewers, whose valuable feedback and knowledge of the field helped strengthen this publication: Bess Herbert and Berit Kieselbach (World Health Organization); Laura Devos and Zeynep Aydemir Koyuncu (UNGEI); Line Baago-Rasmussen, Catherine Anne Evelyne Flagothier, and Kristen Hansen (Safe to Learn Secretariat); Constanza Ginestra (Together for Girls); and Florencia Saffirio, Jessica Alejandra Lobos, and Remmy Shawa (UNESCO). We would also like to thank the many partners – including members of the Global Working Group to End SRGBV and the Safe to Learn Coalition – on whose work this publication also builds.

This publication was made possible through the generous financial support of the Governments of Sweden and Norway.

Table of contents

Foreword	6
Acknowledgements	7
Acronyms	10
Facing the shadows: The imperative to address violence in and through education	12
The crisis unfolded: The many faces of violence in education	14
Understanding violence in education	14
Violence in education is prevalent and multifaceted	15
Violence against children in education	15
Violence against education personnel	17
Institutional violence in education Some forms of violence in education are less recognized	18 18
Unveiling the undercurrents: The multiple drivers and ripple effects of violence in education	
Violence in education is influenced by intersecting drivers	19
Unpacking the gendered and intersectional drivers of violence in education	22
The gendered nature of violence	22
The intersection between gender and other marginalized identities in violence	22
Violence in education has ripple effects on learning and beyond	23
All forms of violence in education hinder learning	23
Experiencing violence leads to significant psychological and mental distress	24
Sexual violence is associated with early and unplanned pregnancies	24
Violence also impacts teachers' well-being and effectiveness in teaching	24
Foundations for change: Strategies and approaches to end violence in and through education	25
The transformative power of education	25
Harnessing the transformative power of education through a holistic approach	26
From vision to reality: Translating the holistic approach into practice	29
Curriculum, teaching and learning	29
School environment	31
Reporting and response mechanisms	33
Education policy, laws and systems	34
Partnerships and mobilization	36
Data and evidence	37
Ending violence is education's business too: Perspectives on sustaining transformative change	40
Understanding persistent challenges	40
Embedding protection from all forms of violence in education systems	40
Conclusion	42
References	43

List of boxes

Box 1: The intersection of violence within and outside of schools in LAC	20
Box 2: Illustrative good practices	30
Box 3: Possible entry points for delivering violence prevention through education	31
Box 4: Good practices for a safe and inclusive school environment	32
Box 5: Good practices in building effective reporting and response mechanisms	34
Box 6: Good practices in education policy, laws and systems for safe and inclusive schools	35
Box 7: Good practices in effective partnerships and mobilization for safe learning environments	37
Box 8: Good practices in data collection and evidence-informed decision making	38
Box 9: Crosscutting principles for a holistic approach to ending violence in and through education	39

List of figures

Figure 1: Violence in education is influenced by intersecting drivers	
Figure 2: Components of a holistic approach to end violence in and through education	

Acronyms

CSE	Comprehensive sexuality education
CRC	Convention on the Rights of the Child
ECFM	Early, child and forced marriage
GBV	Gender-based violence
IPV	Intimate partner violence
LAC	Latin America and the Caribbean
LGBTI	Lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and intersex
NGO	Non-governmental organization
SEL	Socio-emotional learning
SOGIE	Sexual orientation, gender identity, and expression
SRGBV	School-related gender-based violence
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization
UNGEI	United Nations Girls' Education Initiative
UNICEF	United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund
VACS	Violence Against Children Surveys
WHO	World Health Organization



Facing the shadows: The imperative to address violence in and through education

Education is not just one of the cornerstones of societal development; it holds the transformative power to change lives. For all children and adolescents, it provides strong foundations for a promising future. For those who face disadvantage and difficulty, education is particularly crucial - it can be the key that opens doors to opportunities, breaking cycles of poverty and marginalization, and offering a pathway to a better life. However, for far too many, learning is marred by the presence or fear of violence, which can manifest in forms ranging from, for example, physical assault to various forms of harassment, and in settings spanning from the schoolyard, to the journey to and from school, and to cyberspace. The gravity and breadth of violence in educational settings demand urgent, comprehensive responses to transform them into safe and inclusive spaces for learning, where children, adolescents and school communities can learn and thrive.

Violence in educational settings is prevalent and multifaceted. It includes physical violence like fighting, corporal punishment, psychological violence, verbal abuse, and sexual violence including coercive control in intimate relationships, and bullying. These forms of violence can occur across different settings and include specific types like bullying, which may be both physical (often seen in boys) or psychological, and emerging threats in digital spaces like cyberbullying. Additionally, children in schools can be affected by collective violence, including war, attacks on schools, or violence associated with gang culture, all of which are increasingly relevant in today's global context. Violence is almost always influenced by gender and other identities, disproportionately affecting girls, boys and children of diverse genders, due to power dynamics or perceptions of nonconformity to prevailing gender norms. Disability, ethnicity, socio-economic status, mother-tongue language, sexual orientation and gender identity or expression (SOGIE), and other factors that mark a learner as being 'different' from the norm, are also significant drivers of violence, discrimination and exclusions. According to recent global minimum estimates, one billion children aged 2–17 years have experienced some form of violence in the past year, a significant portion of which occurs within the educational sphere.¹

"

Many secondary school teachers and students experience various forms of violence – verbal, physical, sexual, bullying, cyberbullying, and self-harm – as a regular part of their school experience.

(Teacher, focus group participant, Thailand, 2019)²

Violence has profound impacts on those affected, undermining their mental health, academic performance, physical well-being, and sense of belonging, as well as beyond individuals, impacting bystanders and the broader educational environment and, ultimately, society at large.³ The economic cost is also significant, with violence in and around schools estimated to lead to around US\$11 trillion in lost lifetime earnings globally.⁴ Addressing violence in and through education therefore is a critical imperative.

Violence in schools is not just a violation of educational rights but also a direct breach of children's fundamental human rights. The right to a safe, non-violent education is enshrined in the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), which nearly every country has ratified. This commitment binds governments to ensure that every child can access education free from fear, discrimination, and violence. The New Recommendation on Education for Peace, Human Rights, and Sustainable Development⁵ reaffirms the global consensus that safe, inclusive, and supportive learning environments are essential to realizing these rights. Upholding this right is not only a moral obligation but also a legal one, reinforcing the imperative to address violence in all its forms and protect children's well-being and potential.

Efforts to foster safe and inclusive learning environments have included the development and implementation of national legislations, school-based policies and regulations; violence prevention programmes; the promotion of gender equality and human rights within the curriculum; linkages to services including health, child protection, gender-based violence (GBV), and justice; and digital tools and platforms to monitor incidents of violence, educate on digital citizenship, and maintain open communication between learners, caregivers, and teachers.⁶ Despite these efforts, much remains to be done to prevent violence from happening, address it appropriately when it does happen, and promote inclusion, belonging and wellbeing in and through education. At the heart of this, a nuanced understanding of the drivers of this violence is crucial – many mirroring broader societal issues such as gender inequality, disempowered parents and teachers, lack of female leaderships and social and gender norms that tacitly condone, perpetuate, or permit harmful or aggressive behaviours. These individual and social pattens are often underpinned by adequate policy frameworks and further impacted by political contexts, particularly in societies experiencing conflict and polarization, as these conditions often intensify violence and undermine efforts to address it.

Building on UNESCO's longstanding efforts to address various forms of violence in schools, such as bullying and gender-based violence including violence based on SOGIE, this publication offers a new perspective by emphasizing a transformative, holistic approach to education systems. It goes beyond various forms of violence to integrate violence prevention and response into the core of education systems. By synthesizing evidence and programmatic insights from UNESCO's ongoing work and global partners, this publication serves as a "one-stop shop" for policy-makers and practitioners, showcasing concerted global endeavours and providing innovative, actionable guidance to create safe, inclusive, and equitable learning environments for all learners.



The crisis unfolded: The many faces of violence in education

Understanding violence in education

Violence is a complex, multifaceted phenomenon that manifests in various forms and settings, ranging from individual acts to systemic issues affecting entire communities. A broad definition of violence includes physical, verbal, psychological, and sexual actions, as well as emotional abuse and neglect and threats of such actions, that result in harm or suffering. This harm can be directed at individuals, groups or institutions, and can occur in various settings such as public spaces, homes, online platforms, and educational institutions.⁷

Within the education sector, **school violence** encompasses acts and threats that cause physical, psychological, emotional or sexual harm in and around schools, including on school grounds, during commutes, and in online interactions related to school activities.⁸ School violence can impact learners and adults in the school community, including teachers and other school personnel. The definitions of school violence vary but commonly emphasize its far-reaching consequences on safety, health and wellbeing, academic achievement and belonging, and highlighting the need for secure and inclusive learning environments.

Beyond school violence, the broader concept of "violence in education" acknowledges that violent dynamics can also occur through systemic and institutional practices, particularly educational policies, processes and practices. These practices may include discriminatory policies, exclusionary educational curriculum content, and inequitable teaching methods that perpetuate violence and limit opportunities for certain groups. Violence in education not only affects individuals but also reinforces harmful attitudes, beliefs, behaviours and norms across education systems.

The influence of community and societal violence on education is significant. External factors such as gang violence and attacks on schools and child recruitment disrupt learning environments' ability to function as safe spaces and may have repercussions within schools. While they do not originate within schools, these forms of violence profoundly impact the educational experience and necessitate multi-pronged strategies for prevention and response, including curriculum adjustments and community engagement. In Latin American and Caribbean (LAC) countries, for example, challenges like these are increasingly prevalent, underscoring the importance of understanding the context-dependent nature of attacks on education and the various ways they manifest, such as the targeting of schools by armed groups and the forced recruitment of children.9

Violence in education is a pervasive crisis that manifests in myriad forms, each affecting students, teachers, and the broader educational community in profound ways. The rest of this chapter will explore the prevalence of such violence, examine its drivers, and show how it hinders learners and educators' health, wellbeing and belonging, and education's transformative potential.

Violence in education is prevalent and multifaceted

Violence against children in education

Violence in education is largely and primarily experienced by learners, i.e. children or young people. Various sources help define the different types of violence that children may encounter during their education.^{2,10,11,12} In particular, the 2023 International Classification of Violence against Children (ICVAC)⁷ encompasses different types of violence against children occurring in various settings, including education settings, and serves as a helpful basis to categorize these different types of violence:

 Physical violence against a child – deliberate, unwanted act "that uses physical force against the body of a child and that results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, pain or psychological suffering."⁷ Related to education, this may include any form of physical aggression, such as physical attacks (with or without weapons), physical fights between learners, physical corporal punishment by school personnel, and physical bullying. This may include hitting, punching, stabbing, kicking, throwing objects at a person, amongst others.

Worldwide, more than **one in three** students has been involved in a physical fight with another student and almost **one in three** has been physically attacked at least once in the past year.³

• **Psychological violence against a child** – deliberate, unwanted act, "verbal and non-verbal, that harms or has a high likelihood of harming the development of a child, including long-term physiological harm and mental health consequences."⁷ Related to education, this can be manifested by such actions as humiliation, intimidation, and threats, or isolating, rejecting, ignoring, excluding from a group, spreading rumours or name-calling – either by school peers or personnel.



Globally, **42%** of lesbian, gay, bisexual and trans youth reported having been 'ridiculed, teased, insulted or threatened at school' because of their sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression, primarily by their peers.¹³

 Sexual violence against a child – deliberate, unwanted sexual act, "either completed or attempted, that is perpetrated against a child, including for exploitative purposes, and that results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, pain or psychological suffering."⁷ Related to education, this includes a range of acts and behaviours including nonconsensual completed or attempted sexual contact (i.e. unwanted touching, attempted unwanted sex, forced sex) perpetrated by school peers or personnel, nonconsensual acts of a sexual nature not involving contact (sexual harassment, sexual comments, jokes and images) perpetrated by school peers or personnel, sexual bullying, sexual exploitation (e.g. sex for grades or fees) and any form of coercion.



Up to **25%** of adolescents report experiencing sexual violence, with up to 40% of these incidents occurring in schools, where girls are particularly vulnerable to forced sex.¹⁴

"

Sexual violence occurs among students. Boys touch girls on private parts and demand sex by force. This happens very often. Unfortunately, this behaviour is so common that it is not considered as violence.

(Teacher, focus group participant, Tanzania, 2019)²

 Neglect of a child – deliberate, unwanted "failure to meet a child's physical or psychological needs, protect a child from danger, or obtain medical, educational or other services when those responsible for the child's care have the means, knowledge and access to services to do so."⁷ Related to education, this includes educational neglect of a child, i.e. ongoing failure to secure a child's education through attendance at school or otherwise when those responsible for the child's care have the means, knowledge and access to services to do so.



Globally, approximately **one out of every six** children was found to be suffering from physical or emotional neglect.¹⁵

It is furthermore crucial to address forms of violence that transcend the distinct categories of physical, psychological, sexual violence and neglect outlined above:

 Corporal punishment and/or violent discipline involves use of physical force and is intended to cause pain or discomfort, as well as other nonphysical forms of punishment that are also cruel and degrading.¹⁶ It is often justified under the guise of discipline of learners by teachers or school personnel, reflecting widely held beliefs and attitudes that accept and normalize violent punishment of children as a legitimate form of behaviour management



793 million school-aged children live in countries where corporal punishment in school is not fully prohibited.¹⁷

"

I view fierce words or rigid characters as a technique for some teachers to try to motivate deviant students to work hard.

(Primary school teacher, focus group participant, Thailand, 2019)²

Bullying is characterized by an imbalance of power or strengths driven by societal and institutional norms. Newer analysis of evidence suggests that bullying is often repeated and manifests as unwanted interpersonal behaviour among students or school personnel that causes physical, social and emotional harm to the targeted individuals or groups, and the wider school community.¹⁸ Bullying can be physical, which includes repeated aggression such as being hit, hurt, kicked, pushed, shoved around or locked indoors, having things stolen, having personal belongings taken away or destroyed, or being forced to do things; psychological, which includes verbal abuse, emotional abuse and social exclusion and refers to being called mean names, being teased in an unpleasant way, being left out of activities on purpose, excluded or completely ignored, and being the subject of lies or nasty rumours; and sexual, which refers to being made fun of with sexual jokes, comments or gestures.



1 in 3 learners is bullied every month globally.³

"

By the time a child reaches out to an adult, the vast majority of kids have been dealing with the bullying and trying to ignore it for a long time.

(Rosalind Wiseman)¹⁹

 Technology-facilitated violence refers to diverse forms of violence that take place via information and communication technologies or digital platforms such as by SMS, messaging applications or online.
 Cyberbullying includes being bullied by online messages, for example sharing mean instant messages, posts or emails; by images, for example posting unflattering or inappropriate pictures of someone online without their permission; or via the phone, for example sending hurtful texts or making hurtful calls.³ **Technology-facilitated genderbased violence** includes acts or threads of acts of violence "committed, assisted, aggravated and amplified in part or fully by the use of information and communication technologies or digital media"²⁰ and based on gender. This can encompass behaviours like cyberbullying, online harassment, and online grooming, where perpetrators exploit digital platforms to manipulate and coerce victims, often with a focus on vulnerable groups. These forms of violence can occur in, around and through schools and education.

 School-related gender-based violence (SRGBV): SRGBV refers to acts or threats of sexual, physical or psychological violence occurring in and around schools or through education systems, "perpetrated as a result of gender norms and stereotypes, and enforced by an unequal power dynamics."²¹ This umbrella terms brings the spotlight on the continuum of gendered dimensions of violence in education, and includes a broad range of incident types, from technology-facilitated sexual harassment to dating violence amongst school peers, sexualized touching or comments, 'sex for grades' or bullying based on SOGIE.

Violence against education personnel

While a focus on violence against children in educational settings is important, it is crucial not to overlook the various forms of violence that teachers and school personnel endure, including physical assaults, verbal abuse, and psychological and sexual harassment. A survey by the American Psychological Association revealed that nearly 80% of teachers surveyed reported having experienced violence at school at least once in the current or past school year.²² A study based on a Lithuanian sample revealed a significant portion of teachers have experienced violence in their workplace: 38.5% of teachers have been bullied by school staff, 33.9% have faced verbal victimization from students' parents, and victimization by students affected 65.8% of teachers, with verbal and social violence being the most common.²³

Learner-on-educator violence was also reported a common phenomenon in South African schools, with most of the educators reporting having experienced violence at school.²⁴

Violence against educators not only affects their wellbeing and job satisfaction, but also impedes their ability to foster a safe and conducive learning environment, and can lead to ripple effects of violence. Highlighting and addressing these forms of violence is essential for safeguarding educators' health and maintaining the quality of education, yet more comprehensive research, particularly from low and middle-income countries, is needed to fully understand the scope and develop effective interventions.



It is important to note that all these types of violence experienced by children throughout their education trajectories, as well as by education personnel, are influenced by gender and other intersecting identities, such as race, ethnicity, disability, and socioeconomic status, etc.

Different forms of violence may co-occur and overlap, with one type frequently leading to or exacerbating others, creating a complex web of challenges that students and other members of the school community may face daily. Research indicates that poly-victimization is notably more prevalent in low- and lowermiddle-income countries.²⁵

Institutional violence in education

Beyond interpersonal violence, learners and education personnel can also face less-tangible forms of violence. Institutional violence refers to policies, processes and practices embedded within education systems, that systematically disadvantage, exclude or harm certain groups of learners. This can include discriminatory policies that exclude, or disadvantage students based on characteristics like race, gender, or socioeconomic status, such as school dress codes that discriminate against specific groups,²⁶ or unequal resource allocation and school zoning or catchment policies limiting access to quality education for learners from less privileged backgrounds.^{27,28,29} Institutional violence can further include the perpetuation of stereotypes, stigma or discrimination through curriculum and teaching practices, the normalization of violence within school cultures, and the lack of support structures for learners with specific needs or vulnerabilities, hindering their academic and social development.

Institutional violence is also strongly influenced by gender and other
intersecting identities (e.g. race, ethnicity, disability and socioeconomic
status), with education systems mirroring social and gender norms that exist in
broader society.

Some forms of violence in education are less recognized

One of the most pervasive challenges with violence in education is its normalization, which often renders it invisible and, in some cases, seemingly justifiable. This normalization can make certain forms of violence difficult to recognize or easy to dismiss. For instance, sexual violence may go unreported or unnoticed due to its covert nature and the stigma associated with reporting it, or fear of retaliation. Psychological violence, such as verbal abuse and exclusion, may be accepted as a normal part of school life. Corporal punishment and other forms of violent discipline are often justified as necessary means of disciplining learners, and may be specifically provided for in law, and endorsed or normalized by education personnel and caregivers in the school community as well as parents. This broad acceptance and justification of violence within educational settings underscore the critical need for approaches that seek to shift the contextspecific beliefs, perceptions and norms that contribute towards the normalization of violence in education, combined with school-level policies and mechanisms promoting a zero-tolerances violence in all its forms.



A global online survey on teachers' perceptions of violence in schools³⁰ found that:
About one in four teachers do not recognize various forms of school violence, especially more subtle forms of psychological and sexual violence between students or those perpetrated by teachers.

• Teachers tend to be less likely to identify the same behaviours as 'physical violence' when they are perpetrated by a teacher than when they are perpetrated by a student.

"

When a teacher has a temper with students, I don't think the teacher is violent. I feel that the students are in the wrong.

(Teacher, focus group participant, Thailand, 2019)²

"

Even parents ask the teachers to punish their children if they make mistakes.

(Teacher, focus group discussion, Nepal, 2019)²

Unveiling the undercurrents: The multiple drivers and ripple effects of violence

in education

Violence in education is influenced by intersecting drivers

Violence in education is not uniform and is experienced differently depending on a person's identity and the socio-economic category to which they belong. It is linked to a complex interplay of drivers, some of which originate within education and school ecosystems and others link to broader issues.²¹

- Individual-level drivers: These can include lack of awareness of individual and collective rights, personal history of or exposure to violence and abuse, psychological and emotional issues such depression, anxiety or trauma, and development challenges.
 Students who exhibit aggressive behaviours may also be replicating patterns of violence witnessed at home or in their communities. All these are compounded by individuals' tapestry of identities (e.g. age, gender, disability, nationality, race, socio-economic status, geographic location, etc.).
- Interpersonal drivers: These relate to relationships between individuals, whether peer, intimate, family or school (e.g. teacher-learner) relationships. For example, interpersonal conflict management and communication issues may enable or exacerbate the risk of violence. Lack of parental care and the absence

of positive adult role models may also influence the use of violence.

Systems level drivers: These refer to the different systems influencing violence in education, starting with education systems and schools themselves, which allow or perpetuate institutional violence. Factors like a negative school climate (which "encompasses all aspects related to how members of the school community perceive and experience the school"),³¹ lack of training on positive discipline and gender-responsive pedagogy, and the absence of clear anti-violence school policies and regulations (or the lack of enforcement thereof) can foster an environment where violence can not only exist but thrive. Additionally, the lack of protocols to create safe spaces where children feel comfortable talking to teachers or other school personnel about the violence they are experiencing further contributes to this issue. Beyond education systems, lack of accessible, quality services for violence prevention and response - including health, child protection, and justice - and unclear referral pathways and roles and responsibilities also increase the risk of

experiencing violence and the likelihood of impunity, whilst impacting survivors' ability to seek help.

• **Community level drivers**: Normalization and acceptance of violence is often rooted in beliefs, attitudes, social and gender norms, and practices, and traditions that go extend beyond schools and education. Lack of community awareness,

knowledge, understanding and, hence, and buyin, strong internalization of harmful beliefs and perceptions, and lack of community mechanisms to prevent, report and response to violence all contribute to its reproduction across communities, and across generations.

Box 1: The intersection of violence within and outside of schools in LAC

With a homicide rate reaching 24 homicides per 100,000 population in 2015, LAC accounts for one-third of the world's homicides, despite representing only 8% of the global population. The homicide rate in LAC is five times higher than in North America and ten times higher than in Asia.³²

This pervasive violence, driven by organized crime, gangs, and armed conflicts, deeply impacts all aspects of life, including education. In many LAC countries, between 20% and 45% of students experience bullying, including cyberbullying,³ as external violence seeps into schools.

This overlap of external violence and school violence breeds fear, disrupts learning, and increases dropout rates. Schools, which should be safe spaces, risk becoming extensions of the surrounding conflicts.

Addressing these challenges requires strategies that extend beyond the classroom. Community engagement, policy reforms, and programs tailored to LAC's unique socio-political context are essential. These initiatives should aim to transform schools into safe, inclusive spaces that foster peace and resilience, breaking the cycle of violence.

- Broader societal drivers: Violence can be rooted in or enabled by macro dynamics such as socioeconomic inequalities, community instability or conflict, and climate change and environmental degradation. In many countries, the absence of robust legal frameworks to protect students from violence or the lack of implementation of existing laws, or existence of laws that specifically allow or perpetrate violence, further exacerbates the issue. Overarching policies and plans may not adequately address the intersections between education and protection. If there are existing policies or frameworks, students, teachers, administrators and community members may not be aware of them, or how to access the resources they offer.
- Normative drivers: At a structural level, social and gender norms influence many types of violence in education. In particular, gender norms play a critical role in influencing both the prevalence and acceptance of violence within schools. Social norms influencing adult-children relationships and perceptions of good behaviours and discipline underpin use and acceptance of corporal punishment and other forms of violent discipline.

Figure 1: Violence in education is influenced by intersecting drivers

Individual-level drivers	 Lack of awareness of individual and collective rights Personal history of or exposure to violence and abuse Psychological and emotional issues (depression, anxiety, trauma) Developmental challenges Replication of patterns of violence witnessed at home or in communities Individual identities, e.g. age, gender, disability, nationality, race
Interpersonal drivers	 Relationships (peer, intimate, family, teacher-learner) Conflict management and communication issues Lack of parental care Absence of positive adult role models
Systems-level drivers	 Negative school climate Lack of training on positive discipline and gender-responsive pedagogy Absence or non-enforcement of anti-violence policies Lack of child-friendly spaces for reporting violence Inaccessible quality services for prevention and response (health, child protection, justice)
Community-level drivers	 Normalization of violence due to social and gender norms Lack of community awareness, understanding, or buy-in Strong internalization of harmful beliefs Lack of community mechanisms for prevention, reporting, and response
Broader societal drivers	 Socio-economic inequalities Community instability and/or conflict Climate change and/or environmental degradation Absence of or weak legal frameworks Policies that fail to address the intersections between education and protection
Normative drivers	 Prevailing social and gender norms influence both the prevalence and acceptance of violence in education Social and gender norms also influence willingness or ability to disclose incidents of violence in education, seek help or use services

Unpacking the gendered and intersectional drivers of violence in education

The gendered nature of violence

Inequitable gender and social norms feature amongst the key drivers of many forms of violence in education. Around the world, prevailing gender norms – defined as collective societal beliefs about appropriate behaviours based on gender³³ – and power dynamics significantly shape violence within educational contexts.^{11, 34, 35} The notion of SRGBV was coined to bring the spotlight on the gendered dimension of violence in education.

The gendered nature of violence is often evident.³⁴ For example, sexual harassment and dating violence disproportionately affects girls and learners perceived to have different gender identities, mirroring gender inequalities at play within intimate and sexual relationships. Recent estimates show that 24% of adolescent girls aged 15-19 years who had ever been in a relationship had experienced physical or sexual violence from a partner.³⁶ This points to the likely high prevalence of intimate partner violence amongst schoolgoing girls. Female teachers are also more exposed to sexual harassment and abuse including within teacher training institutions, as demonstrated by a Nigerian study.³⁷ However, the gendered nature of violence may at times be less explicit, and gender influences violence in varying, nuanced ways. Boys, influenced by norms valorizing toughness, disproportionately experience physical bullying and corporal punishment, while girls are more subject to psychological bullying and appearancebased harassment.³ Similarly, the evidence suggests that male teachers are more likely to use corporal punishment, typically against boys, reflecting entrenched views of masculinity.³⁴

The repercussions of such gendered violence are profound, affecting not only mental and physical health, wellbeing, and learning outcomes, but increasing future incidents of violence. The literature on childhood violence indicates that early experiences of sexual violence or trauma can be associated with experience of intimate partner violence (IPV) for women and use of IPV for men later in life, highlighting an intergenerational cycle of gendered violence.^{38, 39} In addition, rape and unwanted early pregnancy lead to dropping out of school, as schools often cannot either not accommodate young mothers or their childcare needs, or social norms shun pregnant adolescent girls or young mothers from continuing their education.

The interaction between violence and gender inequality is complex and bidirectional. Gender inequalities not only drive various forms of violence but are also perpetuated by such incidents.³⁵ School violence, including bullying and homophobic and transphobic violence, serves to enforce traditional gender roles and punish deviations from these norms.⁴⁰ The education system can either inadvertently or intentionally perpetuate these harmful norms, for example through its curriculum and teaching practices, as a form of institutional violence.

The intersection between gender and other marginalized identities in violence

Gender intersects with other marginalized characteristics, with prevailing social norms underpinning negative beliefs or perceptions towards marginalized groups, thereby increasing their likelihood of experiencing violence and abuse.³³ For example, learners with diverse SOGIE are at increased risk of violence.^{2,41} In Thailand, a study revealed that 55% of LGBT students faced bullying due to their sexual orientation or gender identity.⁴² Another survey across several European countries found that a significant percentage (60%) of LGBTI students experienced harassment within the past year.⁴³

Violence in education also varies with age. Young children and adolescents face specific challenges and risks.^{44, 45} Age often intersects with gender, with adolescent girls facing increased risks of GBV including violence by informal or dating partners, attempted forced sex, sexual coercion and technology-facilitated GBV, as they reach puberty.³⁴ The evidence shows that bullying can evolve over time: individuals who bully others based on SOGIE in middle school may later engage in sexual violence in high school.⁴⁰ Disability and race are also key factors in significantly elevating the risk of children being subjected to violence. Data indicates that children with disabilities are more than twice as likely to experience violence as their nondisabled peers, particularly bullying and sexual violence.⁴⁶ In school settings, girls with disabilities were found two to four times more likely to experience sexual violence perpetrated by male learners than their peers without disabilities.⁴⁷ Race, nationality, and migrant status further influence experiences of violence in education. In the Pacific and sub-Saharan Africa regions, respectively 14.2% and 13.5% of learners reported being bullied based on their race, nationality or colour.² In the US, data shows that race is the leading factor driving bullying across school levels, with Black students significantly more likely to be bullied than their White peers.⁴⁸ Overall, immigrant learners tend to be more likely to be bullied.⁴⁹

Addressing violence in education therefore requires a nuanced understanding of how gender, alongside other identities, shapes experiences and outcomes, and how social and gender norms intersect to determine who experiences what types of violence, where, and at the hands of whom.

Violence in education has ripple effects on learning and beyond

The impacts of violence in education are profound and far-reaching. Violence has ripple effects not only on the immediate health and well-being of individuals but also on broader educational outcomes and the school climate, with many of those consequences continuing into adulthood. These consequences manifest in direct and indirect ways, including diminished student performance, increased absenteeism, and psychological and emotional distress, highlighting the pressing need to guarantee a safe and conducive learning environment for each and everyone.

All forms of violence in education hinder learning

All forms of violence in education deteriorate the overall school climate and significantly impact academic achievements.⁵⁰ Substantial evidence shows that corporal punishment and violent discipline impair child development, including brain and cognitive development, worsen children's behaviour, increase aggression, reduce their ability to concentrate and is overall associated with reduced academic performance.⁵¹ These practices also damage the quality of teacherlearner relationships, heightening stress among learners, which negatively impacts their cognitive development and learning capabilities.⁴⁹ Evidence from diverse regions, including Ethiopia, India, Jamaica, Pakistan, Peru and Vietnam, reveals that corporal punishment is associated with diminished literacy and numeracy skills.9 In Sierra Leone, many school authorities, teachers, caregivers and children accept corporal punishment if it does not cause severe harm. Additionally, there is a perception that girls may actively seek transactional sexual relations with authority figures, which can further complicate attitudes towards violence and discipline in schools.⁵²

Bullying also plays a major role in undermining educational outcomes, significantly weakening learners' sense of belonging. Frequently bullied learners are nearly three times more likely to feel alienated at school compared to their peers, leading to increased school absenteeism, with these learners being about twice as likely to skip school.³ Frequent school changes among bullied learners further disrupt educational continuity, disproportionately affecting those most vulnerable to discrimination.⁵³ Studies from Quebec show that learners bullied based on SOGIE often miss school, change schools frequently, and have lower educational aspirations.⁵⁴ Research from Latin America and sub-Saharan Africa similarly indicates that bullied children generally achieve lower scores in literacy and numeracy.⁹

Data from Violence Against Children Surveys (VACS) and insights from the World Bank and Safe to Learn investment case emphasize how physical and sexual violence – across settings – significantly disrupts educational attainment, leading to lower test scores, increased absenteeism, and higher dropout rates. For example, in Rwanda, 13% of young women and 23% of young men who experienced physical violence missed school, with about half among them eventually dropping out.⁵⁵ Similar trends are observed in Colombia.⁵⁶ In Botswana and Eswatini, a significant number of young women who experienced sexual violence reported missing school days.^{57, 58} In Malawi, boys affected by school-related sexual violence showed poorer reading outcomes, while girls experienced declines in numeracy.⁵⁹ In Uganda, among students who experienced physical violence by teachers, 27% of females and 23% of males missed school due to the violence.⁶⁰ The investment case developed by World Bank and Safe to Learn underscores the widespread economic implications of violence in schools, as it directly affects learners' academic progress, contributing to long-term losses in human capital. Addressing violence in and through education is crucial not only for the well-being of learners but also for the broader social and economic outcomes associated with educational success.

Experiencing violence leads to significant psychological and mental distress

Violence has far-reaching consequences on learners' mental health and well-being, and can lead to lifealtering harm, including serious injuries, disabilities and even death. There is ample evidence that violence - in general - impacts children's physiological, developmental, and psychological health over the long term, with many of these impacts continuing into adulthood.⁶¹ Poor mental health outcomes, increased school violence, and deteriorated academic performance are often closely linked.⁶² Different forms of violence in education, whether bullying, corporal punishment, sexual violence, or discrimination, correlate with poorer mental health outcomes including anxiety, low selfesteem, and depression.⁶³ Studies found that corporal punishment can lead to aggression and hostility, as well as internal struggles including anxiety, depression, and selfisolation. Retrospective adult studies primarily from the

Global North suggest that experiences of bullying are often precursors to depression.⁶⁴

These ripple effects related to mental health and wellbeing further manifest differently across genders. Girls are more likely to internalize adverse experiences, potentially leading to depressive disorders, while boys may externalize, increasing the likelihood of behavioural issues and further violence.⁶⁵ Learners who do not conform to traditional gender and sexual norms are particularly vulnerable to mental health challenges, including depression and suicidal tendencies.¹¹ While specific data on SRGBV is limited, the broader evidence base links experience of GBV, especially sexual violence during adolescence with subsequent mental health issues, highlighting specific risks for adolescent girls.¹¹

Sexual violence is associated with early and unplanned pregnancies

Sexual violence, including incidents that occur in and around schools, often leads to serious negative health outcomes including increased risk of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections as well as early and unplanned pregnancies, compounding educational setbacks particularly for girls. In South Africa, a significant proportion of adolescent girls who had experienced sexual violence reported unintended pregnancies. Similar findings are reported from Rwanda and Zambia.^{52,66} This points at a direct pathway to increased dropout rates among female students,⁶⁷ as evidenced by a study in Colombia where a quarter of pregnant adolescents did not return to school.⁵³ In Zimbabwe, more girls than boys complete primary education, but more girls drop out by the fourth year of secondary school, mainly due to pregnancy, early, forced, child marriage or unions, SRGBV and parents' prioritization of boys' education.⁶⁸

Violence also impacts teachers' well-being and effectiveness in teaching

Violence in education significantly impacts teacher wellbeing by increasing workplace stress, creating volatile, hostile, and negative working environments. Violence at the hands of other members of the school community – whether learners, parents or school personnel – can lead to burnout, decreased job satisfaction, physical symptoms of stress,⁶⁹ as well as professional disengagement. This disengagement can manifest as a lack of motivation, reduced commitment to teaching, and impaired teacherlearner relationships, ultimately affecting the educational environment negatively.⁷⁰ The ability of teachers to cope with violence significantly affects their well-being. Teacher self-efficacy in handling violent events is critical and can be bolstered through appropriate training and support systems, which in turn, can improve their job satisfaction and mental health and well-being.⁷¹

Foundations for change: Strategies and

approaches to end violence in and

through education

The transformative power of education

Education has an unparalleled potential to inspire, transform, and empower individuals and communities. It serves as a foundational tool for personal growth, societal progress, and the promotion of equality. However, this potential is often threatened and diminished by violence in educational settings, which disrupts the learning journey, health, well-being and agency of learners and the broader school community.

Conversely, education also holds the key to preventing violence from happening in schools and beyond, and can facilitate linkages to care and support when it does occur.

Education represents a protective shield against violence. Evidence consistently shows that access to basic education – measured through school enrolment, consistent attendance, and achievement – provides significant protection against the various forms of violence that children of all genders may face in different spaces of their lives.⁷² Education holds particular power to protect and empower adolescent girls. Recent analysis from the World Health Organization found that countries where girls were most likely to be enrolled in secondary education had lower prevalence of intimate partner violence against adolescent girls.³⁵ Education also serves as an effective strategy to delay early, child and forced marriage (ECFM). Recent research reviews found that levels of ECFM would decrease by two-thirds if all girls had the opportunity to complete secondary school,73 which would bring ripple effects on other forms of violence associated with ECFM including intimate partner and sexual violence.⁷⁴ Similarly, engaging boys in education is crucial for protecting them from violence and its root causes. Boys who disengage from school face higher risks of violence, including bullying and risky behaviours, and are more likely to become involved in criminal activities. Keeping boys in school not only improves academic outcomes but also serves as a protective factor against violence, reinforcing education's role in fostering safer, more equitable societies.75

Beyond basic educational access, school-based education programmes incorporating content and skills around preventing violence and staying safe, gender equality, healthy relationships and positive communication, are essential in addressing some of the root causes of violence. Content and skills related to preventing violence and staying safe may be delivered as part of standalone school-based violence prevention education programmes, or infused in other curricula and learning approaches such as comprehensive sexuality education (CSE), life skills, and socio-emotional learning (SEL). Such programmes have shown results in preventing various types of violence including IPV, sexual violence,⁷⁶ and bullying.⁷⁷ As such, they are at the core of global violence prevention frameworks such as Safe to Learn,⁷⁸ INSPIRE⁷⁹ and RESPECT,⁸⁰ which aim at eliminating violence against women and children. Incorporating a gender perspective into these programmes further enhances their efficacy, notably decreasing incidents of sexual violence, dating violence and IPV.⁷⁷ Education promotes broader societal safety and inclusivity. The role of education in combating violence transcends the confines of school settings, influencing broader societal outcomes across various environments and throughout individuals' lives. Education tackles the complex web of factors that foster violence, promoting long-term societal change. While primarily focused on preventing violence within educational environments, the education sector is also pivotal in broader initiatives to foster safe, inclusive, and peaceful communities.

Harnessing the transformative power of education through a holistic approach

Given the complex, interrelated causes and impacts of violence, effectively addressing violence in and through education necessitates a holistic approach, through strategies that operate on multiple levels and incorporate diverse expertise and stakeholders.⁸¹ Holistic approaches help shift the focus from isolated interventions towards system-level and structural changes.¹¹ Research demonstrates that such approaches are effective in preventing and addressing violence in education, and in improving the well-being of learners and school communities, including mental health.¹¹

Various models have been used to refer to holistic approaches, including the "whole-school approach" which is widely recognized as one of the most effective approaches to end violence in schools and included in the Safe to Learn strategy;⁸² "whole school, whole community, whole child approach",⁸³ "whole education approach",⁸⁴ and others.

Each model, regardless of preferred terminology, builds on existing evidence, aligns with existing national policy frameworks, and integrates various components, including:²¹

- Curriculum, teaching and learning: This involves gender-transformative pedagogy, school-based education programmes, extracurricular activities, and comprehensive teacher training on various aspects related to preventing violence and staying safe including mental health;
- School environment: Implementation of codes of conduct, school policies, regulations and protocols backed by strong leadership and accountability, development of safe and inclusive physical spaces, and fostering a positive school climate;

- Reporting and response: Establishing child-friendly reporting systems within schools, providing in-school services, and enhancing teacher and staff capabilities to respond or refer for further support, in alignment with national education and child protection systems.
- Education policy, laws and systems: Examples include incorporating violence prevention in education plans, developing and implementing child protection and GBV laws, and linking education and child protection systems.
- **Partnerships and mobilization**: Collaboration with various governmental and non-governmental organizations, including teachers' unions, youthled and survivor-led groups, parents and civil society organizations to ensure active participation and support.
- Data and evidence: Conducting formative research, routine data collection and analysis, and comprehensive evaluations to inform policy and programmes.

At school level, the holistic approach involves all levels of the school community – from headmasters, teachers, and learners as well as other school personnel and governance boards - working together to develop and implement a shared vision for a safe and nurturing learning environment. This approach is most effective when it prioritizes inclusion, ensuring that every learner feels valued and supported. Additionally, it incorporates active engagement with families and the broader community, fostering collaboration that strengthens the school's efforts to create a positive and supportive environment for all learners.⁷⁹

Figure 2: Components of a holistic approach to end violence in and through education



The holistic approach requires strategies more broadly at education systems level beyond the school level, engaging education policy-makers and including partnerships with communities and other sectors to address the societal values, norms, and dynamics that influence violence and to facilitate access to support services should violence occur.⁸¹ This is in recognition that the roots and repercussions of violence often lie outside the realm of education, and that many forms of violence – such as technology-facilitated violence including cyberbullying as well as IPV and child maltreatment perpetrated by caregivers – transcend school boundaries.⁸¹ Centring education whilst building bridges with other actors and sectors is therefore essential for harnessing education's contribution to the prevention of and response to violence, including SRGBV, in, around and beyond schools.



Launched in 2019, Safe to Learn is a global initiative bringing together governments, international organizations, and civil society to prioritize safety in educational settings. The initiative calls for five key collective actions to end violence against children in, around and through schools:⁸⁵

- 1. Implement policy and legislation
- 2. Strengthen prevention, risk mitigation and response in education systems and schools
- 3. Shift social and gender norms and promote behaviour change
- 4. Invest resources effectively
- 5. Generate and use evidence



From vision to reality: Translating the holistic

approach into practice

The different components of the holistic approach outlined above have the potential to contribute towards

ending violence in education and beyond, through diverse pathways.

Curriculum, teaching and learning

School-based, curriculum-based programmes – such as life skills, health or comprehensive sexuality education (CSE), SEL or dedicated violence prevention curricula (see box below) and gender-responsive curricula – are instrumental in addressing some of the key drivers of violence and preventing violence, and genderbased violence, in education and beyond. They can do so through:

- Incorporating specific content on preventing violence and staying safe. School-based, curriculum-based programmes incorporate comprehensive content on identifying various forms of violence, understanding risk factors, and taking appropriate action if experiencing or witnessing violence. For example, CSE often includes content linking to violence prevention, such as "violence and staying safe", gender dynamics and healthy relationships.⁸⁶ Dedicated violence prevention curricula specifically center content, skills and competencies that help learners protect themselves, advocate for others, and play their role in fostering a safe and inclusive school climate.
- Instilling gender equitable attitudes and beliefs. The most effective curricula challenge and transform

harmful gendered beliefs, attitudes and norms as well as power imbalances that so often underlie violence. For instance, evidence suggests that CSE that includes discussions on gender and power is successful at preventing GBV by promoting gender-equitable beliefs.⁸⁷

- Strengthening socio-emotional skills. Integrating SEL into curricula enhances emotional intelligence, conflict resolution, and positive communication skills, which are essential for violence prevention. Research indicates that programmes encompassing SEL alongside health and well-being education are notably effective in reducing bullying and enhancing interpersonal dynamics.⁸⁴ Curricula with a focus on positive social and emotional competencies alongside sexuality education content helps reduce incidents of homophobic bullying, intimate partner violence, and childhood sexual abuse.⁸⁸
- Applying inclusive and effective teaching and pedagogical approaches. Educators play a pivotal role in modeling and teaching positive behaviours.⁸⁹ Effective classroom management, modeling SEL during daily interactions with learners,⁹⁰ and the active teaching of SEL and violence prevention

strategies contribute to safe and inclusive learning environments. As behavioural barriers often prevent educators from adopting new practices, ongoing support, including peer influence and timely feedback, is essential for sustaining changes in classroom management practices.⁹¹

Box 2: Illustrative good practices

- Good Schools Toolkit in Uganda: Good Schools Toolkit is a multi-component intervention involving teachers, learners and the broader school community, aiming at shifting the school culture and improving relationships within schools and between schools and families and communities. It was primarily developed for use at primary school level and then adapted for secondary schools. The toolkit includes a range of learning materials and activities geared towards transforming the school culture, such as dialogues, school assemblies, posters, booklets or suggestion boxes. Results for the primary school intervention were rigorously documented through a range of studies including the first cluster-randomized controlled trials of an intervention aimed at reducing educator-to-learner violence and qualitative research. The intervention was found to lead to a 42% reduction in physical violence by school staff and a 20% decrease in peer violence.⁹²
- Connect with Respect (CwR): CwR is a curriculum tool designed to assist teachers in addressing violence prevention and promoting gender equity in schools. It includes a series of activities that teachers can use within various subjects—such as literacy, social studies, civics, health, life skills, and sexuality education to foster learners' knowledge, positive attitudes, and skills. Originally created for the Asia-Pacific region, it has been adapted for use in the East and Southern Africa regions, targeting lower secondary school learners. Surveyed in six countries Eswatini, Zambia, Tanzania, Vietnam, Timor Leste, Thailand the CwR pilot (2019–2020) demonstrated notable improvements: 90% of learners support GBV education in all schools; knowledge of where to seek help rose from 44% to 65%; and intent to seek help if affected by GBV increased from 73% to 82%.⁹³
- CSE: A CSE curriculum was introduced in 2006 in the Province of Buenos Aires of Argentina, aimed to equip students with knowledge and skills for healthy relationships. Recent evidence shows that the programme fosters respectful and supportive peer interactions, reduces gender-based violence, and promotes gender equality among students, leading to healthier and more positive relationships.⁹⁴ Documentation of good practices indicates positive outcomes in these areas, supported by a curriculum that covers human rights protection, gender and sexuality construction, family diversity, and SOGIE across all education levels and teacher training, ensuring its SOGIE-transformative impact.⁹⁵
- **KiVa programme:** KiVa originated in Finland and has been adapted in many countries across different regions. It includes a comprehensive curriculum that targets learners, teachers and parents to foster a school environment where bullying is less likely to happen. Research and impact data from Finland and other implementing countries (e.g. the Netherlands, parts of the United Kingdom and Estonia, have shown significant reductions in bullying incidents and improvements in students' well-being and social relationships.⁹⁶
- **Stepping Stones.** The curriculum focuses on gender transformative content led to a decrease in men's reports of use of IPV, rape and attempted rape in South Africa.⁹⁷
- In Sierra Leone, from April 2023 to March 2024, a life skills curriculum focusing on SRGBV was piloted in six schools as part of a broader initative by UNGEI, UNICEF Sierra Leone, and the Ministry of Basic and Senior Secondary Education. The intervention aimed to reduce high rates of sexual violence and improve student safety. Through age-appropriate lessons, students were educated on SRGBV, human rights, and healthy relationships, while schools implemented reporting mechanisms and safe spaces for those affected. The program led to a significant reduction in reported sexual violence incidents, from 85% to 52%, and fostered positive changes in gender equality attitudes and students' willingness to report violence.⁹⁸

Box 3: Possible entry points for delivering violence prevention through education⁹⁹

- Education for health and well-being. This is an umbrella term encompassing various education
 programmes aimed at promoting holistic health and wellbeing, including the below.¹⁰⁰ Foundational
 education for health and wellbeing (FEHW) targets younger learners to help them navigate health and
 wellbeing challenges in an age-appropriate way.¹⁰¹
- Dedicated violence prevention education. This type of curriculum specifically teaches learners about safe behaviour and how to protect themselves from bullying and other forms and types of violence and abuse. It aims at equipping learners with the necessary skills to recognize, prevent, and respond to various forms of violence including bullying and cyberbullying, actively challenging the norms that perpetuate such behaviours.¹⁰²
- Socio-emotional learning (SEL). SEL is the process of acquiring the competencies to recognize and manage emotions, develop caring and concern for others, establish positive relationships, make responsible decisions and handle challenging situations effectively. It is a holistic process of learning that links the cognitive with the social and emotional aspects of learning towards supporting student well-being, academic attainment, active global citizenship and peacebuilding.¹⁰³
- Comprehensive sexuality education (CSE). CSE is a "curriculum-based process of teaching and learning about the cognitive, emotional, physical and social aspects of sexuality".⁸³ The United Nations International technical guidance on sexuality education lists eight key concepts to guide the development of locally-adapted CSE curricula, seven of which directly or indirectly relate to violence prevention and staying safe. Depending on the country, CSE may be called other names, such as family life education, reproductive health education, healthy lifestyles education or HIV education.
- Life skills programme. Life skills education supports learners to develop skills, such as communication, assertiveness, self-awareness, decision-making, problem-solving and critical and creative thinking, while also equipping learners with appropriate knowledge about risks and protective factors.¹⁰⁴ Life skills education supports learners to make healthy life choices and helps protect them from risky situations and behaviours.

School environment

The school environment – which includes physical, socioemotional and institutional dimensions – significantly influences the safety and wellbeing of learners, in addition to their access. It can shape the conditions that foster or deter violence, inclusion and belonging through:

• **Providing safe and healthy spaces**. Effective design and maintenance of school facilities are critical in providing a secure space that is conducive to learning and working. This includes ensuring clean water supply, adequate sanitation facilities sensitive to menstrual health needs (lockable and sex-separate latrines), nutritious school meals, and secure, well-lit spaces for both study and recreation.¹⁰⁵ Conversely, poorly designed or maintained infrastructure as well as physical isolation or inadequate supervision of facilities may create or exacerbate risk factors.²¹ Well-lit pathways to school are also critical to support safe access to school. Beyond this, school infrastructure also plays an important role in fostering a welcoming, inclusive atmosphere.²¹ In this respect, attention should be paid to gender, abilities and diverse needs for safety and wellbeing in the design and maintenance of facilities.

 Nurturing a positive socio-emotional climate. The socio-emotional environment of a school, as influenced by interpersonal relationships and shared community values, plays a pivotal role in shaping a non-violent school culture. A supportive school social-emotional climate can deter violence including bullying by promoting diversity, equity, and inclusion through various strategies and activities, such as recreational and social activities, events, and co-curricular or extra-curricular activities. These efforts are also vital for students who may face violence outside school, providing them with a stable and supportive environment.

Adopting positive discipline¹⁰⁶ and inclusive classroom management practices. This is an essential part of a positive school social-emotional environment that demonstrates the school's commitment to non-violent values in practice.¹⁰⁷ Equipping teachers and education personnel with the ability and skills to manage classrooms in a nonviolent, caring, equitable manner is crucial for safe and inclusive learning environments. This approach offers an alternative to the normalization and use of violent discipline. Effective implementation requires continuous support for staff, ongoing training, and accountability measures, ensuring teachers are well-equipped and supported in developing nonviolent approaches. Training should include reflection on social norms and values, as many teachers operate in environments where corporal punishment is normalized. Given the challenging conditions some teachers face, interventions must be supported by education ministries and agencies, recognizing that teachers cannot bear the burden alone. Listening to teachers' concerns and involving them in developing strategies is key to long-term success.

• **Promoting an enabling institutional environment.** Effective school governance and clear policies, rules and regulations, are essential for cultivating an environment that actively discourages violence.²¹ Codes of conduct and other schoollevel mechanisms and procedures should explicitly prohibit violence and provide mechanisms for reporting and responding to such incidents.²¹ These policy instruments must be well communicated and reinforced through training programs that empower educators to uphold these standards and intervene appropriately.

Box 4: Good practices for a safe and inclusive school environment

- Identifying hotspot areas of violence in schools. A mapping exercise was used with girls and boys in 54 schools in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) as part of the EAGLE (Empowering adolescent Girls to Lead Through Education) project. In groups, students drew school maps showing shared spaces and routes to school. They highlighted areas where they felt safe (using green dots) and unsafe (using red dots) and discussed why. The most common areas that students felt unsafe were certain streets and areas to and from school, the classroom, playground and school toilets.¹⁰⁸ This student-led data can help guide future school-based responses.
- The Good Behaviour Game. The Good Behaviour Game encourages children to obey classroom rules and to share and cooperate. Children are divided into teams and play a game in which they must follow four rules; work quietly, be polite to others, don't leave their seats without permission, and follow directions. Teams are rewarded if they stick to the rules and cooperate with each other. In the USA, the game has continued to reduce both aggressive and antisocial behaviour 14 years after its introduction.¹⁰⁹
- The code of conduct on prevention of SRGBV in Ethiopia. Introduced in 2014, this national policy was designed to set professional standards and hold staff and students accountable for preventing SRGBV and other forms of misconduct in schools. It has been implemented across all regions of the country. In 2017, the Ethiopian Ministry of Education, in collaboration with UNICEF Ethiopia, conducted an in-depth study on how the code was understood and applied at various levels, including national, regional, and district levels, with a particular focus on schools. Initial findings showed growing awareness that enabled students to speak out about SRGBV, and acted as a deterrent for perpetrators, thus improving the safety of the school environment.¹¹⁰
- USAID's Safe Schools Programme in Jamaica. In Jamaica, USAID's Safe Schools Programme has successfully created safer school environments by training educators in non-violent classroom management, engaging the community and upgrading school infrastructure to improve physical security. These efforts have led to a significant reduction in school violence, demonstrating the effectiveness of the programme in promoting a safe and supportive educational environment for all learners.¹¹¹

 Scaling up positive discipline in Cambodia. In Cambodia, the Ministry of Education, Youth, and Sport implemented a nationwide positive discipline training program. Initially piloted in 12 schools, the initiative led to a 30% reduction in corporal punishment. Between 2015 and 2020, it reached 12,000 teachers and school principals across 1,400 primary schools, benefiting 420,000 students. Success factors include integrating the training into national policy, establishing reporting mechanisms, engaging communities, and embedding gender perspectives. The approach is now embedded in Cambodia's Child Protection in Schools Policy Action Plan (2019-2023).¹¹²

Reporting and response mechanisms

Schools, and more broadly education systems, have a role to play in linking learners and other school community members who experience violence to the support that they need, within the confines of their mandates and competencies. This can be achieved through:

- Empowering teachers to intervene. Teachers are well placed to support learners in the face of violence or abuse.¹¹³ They are strategically positioned to identify early signs of distress, such as unusual struggles with academic work, frequent absences, or manifestations of anxiety, if they receive the right training. Teachers require clear guidance, ongoing training and support on recognizing the signs of violence, and understanding the nuances of gender and identity and their impact on experience of violence. They also need to be trained and supported to handle some incidents internally when those fall within their competency, escalate cases whenever needed, and handle sensitive information and disclosures appropriately.¹¹⁴ Their role needs to be clearly delineated so as to avoid causing harm or getting overloaded. Gender-responsive pedagogies strive to empower teachers as both support persons, intervenors, and leaders to prevent and respond to SRGBV.
- Empowering bystanders to act. Bystanders whether fellow students, school staff, or community members – are essential to preventing and responding to violence.¹¹⁵ Empowering bystanders involves training them to recognize violence, safely intervene, and report incidents. Programmes that promote positive bystander intervention, such as teaching learners how to safely interrupt harmful behaviours or provide support to those experiencing violence, are well-recognized in reducing instances of bullying and abuse. Schools should foster a culture of collective responsibility, where every member

of the community feels confident in standing up against violence.

- Setting up school-based reporting mechanisms. Those may include telephone helplines, online channels, child-friendly complaint boxes, and designated school focal points.²¹ They must be confidential, accessible, and tailored to meet the needs of learners in all their diversity, as well as linking to appropriate support and accountability measures whenever reports are made.¹¹⁶ Schools should integrate these mechanisms with broader child protection services and GBV reporting channels whenever relevant and possible. Continuous evaluation, coupled with regular training and awareness campaigns, is necessary to adapt and improve mechanisms, ensuring that they remain effective and that the school community is empowered to use them safely.
- Providing in-school services and referring to services in the community. Embedding health personnel, social workers and/or counsellors into schools can enhance direct support to those experiencing violence in schools or elsewhere.¹¹⁷ School-based services should consider the needs of diverse learners, including girls, boys, and learners with diverse SOGIE and sexual characteristics, recognizing the gendered drivers and impacts of violence.¹¹⁸ For cases requiring specialized support, schools can serve as referral points to communitybased services and into broader child protection and GBV case management systems whenever those are in place.¹¹⁹ As a preliminary step, services should be mapped and known to the school community, with clear roles, responsibilities and guidance on how to provide referrals.

Box 5: Good practices in building effective reporting and response mechanisms

- In Bhutan, the Ministry of Education and Skills has worked towards institutionalizing guidance and counselling programmes in all secondary schools. This has involved recruitment, training and placement of fulltime School Counsellors who provide counselling, oversee prevention programmes, and deliver parental education.¹²⁰ They are responsible for responding to critical incidents, including serious incidents of school violence, and referring to external services as required. The government has plans in place to provide gender-sensitive counselling training to counsellors across the country.¹¹
- The Ending Rainbow-Focused Bullying and Discrimination resource from Inside OUT Kōaro, supported by the Ministry of Education in New Zealand, not only equips schools with strategies to prevent and address bullying, but also improves reporting and response mechanisms. By providing clear guidelines and frameworks, including the identification of sexual orientation gender identity and/or expression-based bullying, (defined as 'rainbow bullying') and its impact, the resource empowers school staff to identify and respond to incidents promptly. In addition, its emphasis on whole-school efforts promotes a culture of accountability and inclusivity, ensuring that reporting mechanisms are used effectively, and responses are swift and appropriate. This comprehensive approach facilitates a proactive stance against bullying and discrimination, promoting a safer, more inclusive and more supportive environment for all learners, in all their diversity.¹²¹
- The eSafety Commissioner's Office in Australia. The eSafety Commissioner's Office plays a key role in improving reporting and response mechanisms in schools across Australia. Through its comprehensive resources and support for educators, including cyberbullying advice tailored for schools, teachers and other staff, the eSafety Commissioner facilitates proactive action to tackle online abuse. By encouraging open discussion, providing online safety lessons and empowering students to be upstanders, the Commissioner enables schools to create safer online environments and respond effectively to cyberbullying incidents.¹²²

Education policy, laws and systems

A supportive legal and policy environment conveys a clear message that all forms of violence are unacceptable. It also provides the foundation for planning, implementation, and monitoring and evaluation the contribution of the education sector towards ending violence, and gender-based violence, in schools by:

- Setting standards and expectations. Legal and policy frameworks set explicit standards and expectations for behaviour in and around schools, creating the foundation for a zero-tolerance approach towards violence. They provide a baseline for both preventive measures and response to all forms of violence, from bullying to sexual violence in education. It is important that they evolve and adapt to new forms of violence such as technologyfacilitated violence including cyberbullying.⁸¹
- **Providing legal recourse and protection**. Laws ensure that there are formal avenues

for recourse and reparation for everyone who experiences or witnesses violence, making sure that justice is a reality for everyone, regardless of ability, socio-economic or legal status, SOGIE and other identities. They offer protection from retaliation, thereby fostering an environment where learners and other members of the school community feel safe to report incidents.

• **Ensuring accountability**. Laws and policies establish individual and collective rights and duties, as well as governments' mandate and obligations to respect, protect and fulfil the human rights of citizens in all their diversity.²¹ By instituting policies with legal backing, schools and educational authorities and other relevant sectors are held accountable for implementing measures to prevent and address violence.

Catalysing real changes on the ground. An enabling national policy and legal environment provides a framework for transformative policies, regulations and mechanisms – all the way to daily practices – at school level. For example, national policies and laws promoting diversity, equity, inclusion and non-discrimination including in education should translate into policies and mechanisms to promote inclusion at school level. National legislation banning corporal punishment is a critical prerequisite to shift from a culture of

normalized violence to a positive, nurturing school and classroom culture.

• Undertaking diagnostics to identify strengths and weaknesses in the system and determine where to invest is essential for effective implementation. Tools such as the Safe to Learn Diagnostic Tool¹²³ are available to guide this process. These technical tools help assess the existing policy landscape, identify gaps, and set targeted priorities for investment and improvement.

Box 6: Good practices in education policy, laws and systems for safe and inclusive schools

- The Radical Inclusion policy in Sierra Leone. In 2021, the government of Sierra Leone enacted its Radical Inclusion policy, setting a precedent in the country as well as in the region. Radical inclusion is defined as "the intentional [process of] inclusion of those excluded from education due to the actions of individuals, institutions, or society".¹²⁴ This policy aims at guaranteeing that all children regardless of their background, life experiences or identities can stay in or go back to school, and feel safe and valued. This policy prioritizes the creation of safe and inclusive learning environments for everyone, as well as addressing the specific needs and vulnerabilities of adolescent girls and learners with disabilities. It provides an explicit, justice-based framework for changes at school and community levels.
- Cineáltas: Action Plan on Bullying in Ireland exemplifies how carefully crafted policies can prevent school violence, integrating evidence-based strategies with an inclusive, whole-education methodology. Developed in 2022 through extensive stakeholder engagement, including feedback from extensive public consultations involving children and young people including those with special education needs, the plan emphasizes prevention and responsive measures, supports proactive leadership, and fosters school accountability. It employs a Whole Education Approach, ensuring a sustainable, community-driven framework that enhances student wellbeing and actively involves the entire school community in creating a respectful, inclusive environment. Continuous adaptation and specific success metrics ensure the policy remains effective and responsive to the evolving educational landscape, setting a high standard for comprehensive anti-bullying efforts globally.¹²⁵
- Prohibiting violent discipline in Peru. In 2015, Peru enacted the Law N° 30403, which bans violent discipline across settings including in education. The success was driven by collaborative efforts from the government, civil society and academia. Government bodies actively drafted legal proposals and facilitated multi-stakeholder discussions, while civil society groups and children's organizations lobbied through advocacy and public engagements. Post-enactment, the Ministry of Education played a pivotal role in ensuring the implementation of the law by issuing guidelines for the management of school coexistence, and the prevention and attention to violence against girls, boys and adolescents. These guidelines serve not only to implement the law but also to educate school administrators, teachers, and students about the new standards. In 2018, Peru adopted legislation to support the implementation of its legal ban on corporal punishment, with new provisions including mandatory reporting by teachers and other professionals caring for children.¹²⁶

Partnerships and mobilization

Violence is rooted in complex, intersecting factors including social and gender norms and lack of access to quality prevention and response services. Echoing these multiple drivers, addressing violence in and through education requires a multi-sectoral response, through strategic partnerships at all levels:²¹

- Building on diverse sectors' comparative advantage. Education cannot stand alone in ending violence. Coordination with other sectors and systems - such as health, gender or women's affairs, family, child protection, social services, justice, law enforcement and security, youth and sports, transportation and urban planning - is paramount, leveraging their mandates and expertise. Integrated approaches bringing together child protection, GBV prevention, health and education actors is critical to make sure that incidents identified in and through schools can be appropriately and holistically addressed. Collaboration with mental health providers, as well as social and behaviour change experts, can provide the necessary support for affected individuals and help develop preventive programmes that address selected root causes of violence.
- Leveraging partnerships with teachers' unions. Teachers' unions represent the collective power of teachers and employees, and significantly influence and shape education policies and practices. They can advocate for violence prevention integration in national curricula, provide training and support for teachers, and lead campaigns to shift norms and practices in and around schools. They can also secure increased resources and support systems, undertake research, and disseminate best practices to enhance safety and respect in education settings. Lastly, they can play a crucial role in enhancing teachers' wellbeing by advocating for better working conditions, adequate support and professional

development, thereby contributing to safer and more positive learning environments for everyone.

- Mobilising communities and communitybased organizations. Engaging communities and community-based organizations including youth-led, and girl-led, groups can start with initiating discussions around the multiple forms of violence in and around schools. Engaging a wide range of influential community members including educators, local and traditional leaders, service providers, community volunteers, women's organizations - can help ensure that diverse perspectives and needs are addressed, and that ending violence is recognized as a collective priority. Leveraging existing community structures, local networks and community-based mechanisms can enhance the reach and acceptance of anti-violence initiatives, ensuring they are culturally appropriate. Grassroots-, community-led advocacy is furthermore key to catalyse systemic and policy changes in support of safe and inclusive learning environments.
- Working with parents, families and caregivers.
 Families, parents and caregivers represent a key stakeholder group in collective efforts to end violence including in education. They are also well placed to identify signs that their child may be experiencing violence at school, and to support them. In addition, their support is critical to positively reinforce content and skills on preventing violence and staying safe.
 This includes efforts to promote positive parenting and positive discipline and communication in the home, and gender transformative parenting practices, so as to model non-violent, caring values and behaviours, in addition to provide homes that promote gender equality and that align with what is taught at school.

Box 7: Good practices in effective partnerships and mobilization for safe learning environments

- Inter-ministerial coordination in Bahamas. In 2013, the Government of the Bahamas appointed a National Task Force for Ending GBV. The task force involved a coordinated approach between different ministries, including ministries of Ministry of Education and Child Protection amongst others, as well as non-governmental organizations (NGOs). A Ministerial Committee was appointed to have oversight of the National Task Force, including the Minister of Education, Science and Technology. The high-level task force is responsible for sharing information; making recommendations about practices, policies and protocols; developing a comprehensive and coordinated national response including in terms of integrated case management; and facilitating networking between ministries, departments and NGOs working on GBV.²¹
- Parents and community members as protective escorts to and from school in Iraq. 'Walking buses' are used in Iraq to ensure girls are safe on their way to and from school. Children are supervised and escorted on an approved route to school, with at least two trained adults acting as 'driver' and conductor'. The adults are parents, family members or community volunteers who are trusted by parents. There is some evidence that these walking buses have had a positive correlation with girls' attendance rates.²¹
- Partnership with tech companies enables schools to better monitor, identify and prevent threats of violence and facilitate support in cases of bullying, depression, substance abuse and more. The partnership between Gaggle, a student safety company, and iboss, a cybersecurity provider, focuses on enhancing student safety in K-12 schools in the USA, by increasing visibility into online activities on school-issued devices. Their collaboration integrates iboss' detailed cybersecurity reporting with Gaggle's monitoring platform, enabling real-time identification and intervention for issues such as cyberbullying and depression. Serving over 5.7 million students across 1,500 U.S. districts, this initiative combines technology and human oversight to ensure comprehensive protection, complying with privacy standards like HIPAA and FERPA, and emphasizing proactive safety measures to prevent harmful incidents and support well-being.¹²⁷

Data and evidence

Fit-for-purpose, actionable, and disaggregated data and evidence are a cross-cutting priority, and underpin efforts to develop, operationalize and scale up holistic approaches to ending violence in and through education, through:

 Understanding the scope and nature of violence. To address violence in education effectively, it is first essential to understand its scope and nature. Quantitative and qualitative data collection – through Education Information and Management Systems as well as through specific surveys and research – helps mapping the prevalence, forms, and differentiated patterns of violence including based on gender and other identities.³ For example, data can reveal higher incidences of bullying in younger age groups³ or the heightened vulnerability to sexual violence in adolescent girls and learners with diverse SOGIE.¹²⁸ In many contexts, data on prevalence and experience of violence in education is lacking, including due to the often-invisible nature of violence, its normalization, and barriers to reporting. Data must be disaggregated by gender, age, ability, geographic location, and so forth, to support uncovering the associated barriers across overlapping deprivations.

 Informing interventions. Understanding the types of violence in education, who experiences them, and what their drivers are, is key to inform the design and implementation of context-appropriate interventions. For instance, if evidence suggests that violence spikes during unsupervised times, schools can ensure structured activities during breaks and adequate adult supervision. Beyond evidence on prevalence, experience and drivers, research can also focus on programme effectiveness, generating insights into what works, as well as on programme implementation and adaptation.

- Monitoring, evaluation and learning. Routine data collection and analysis are vital for monitoring the effectiveness of interventions. By setting benchmarks and tracking progress over time, education stakeholders can assess what is working and what may need adjustments. Administrative data systems, alongside post-intervention collection and analysis, can provide insights into changes in the rates of violence and the overall safety of the school environment. Continuous evaluation helps refine approaches and scale up successful strategies, while also identifying data gaps, such as the lack of disaggregated data.
- Advocacy and policy making. Data and evidence also serve as powerful tools for advocacy.
 They provide evidence to back advocacy asks, for example regarding policy and legal changes or

increasing funding allocated to ending violence in and through education. It is critical to have strong data analysis, particularly gender data analysis available, to support building an evidence base. Well-documented findings and analysis can influence public opinion and priorities, thereby catalysing and supporting movement-building in favour of safe and inclusive learning environments for all.

• Building a culture of transparency and trust. A data-informed approach promotes transparency and accountability within schools and education systems. When schools regularly assess violence and disclose findings to the community, trust is built and sustained among students, parents, and staff. This openness encourages a collaborative environment where all stakeholders are motivated to find collective solutions and work together in this respect.

Box 8: Good practices in data collection and evidence-informed decision making

- Ma'An's student online survey in Jordan. The monthly survey system launched by the Ministry of Education in 2009, digitalized in 2012 and upgraded in 2019 represents a significant leap in monitoring and responding to violence occurring in schools, homes and online. Some 70% of learners across all educational settings are engaged monthly to report their experiences with violence, enabling real-time data collection and dynamic response mechanisms. Incidence of reported verbal violence dropped from 44.8% in 2009 to 15% by the 2018–2019 academic year, and physical violence decreased from 40.3% to 8% in the same period. The online survey system not only empowers students by giving them a voice but also equips school counsellors and administrators with the tools to implement preventive and responsive measures effectively.¹⁰⁶
- Tracking progress on violence in education using the Safe to Learn Diagnostic Tool. Jordan, Nepal, Pakistan, South Sudan and Uganda used the Safe to Learn diagnostic tool to evaluate their progress and align national policies with global benchmarks for safer school environments. This initiative, led by the national educational sectors, involved a thorough assessment of existing policies, stakeholder interviews, and school surveys, aiming to establish baselines, identify best practices, and pinpoint areas for urgent action. The assessments led to notable achievements, including implementation of a monthly online survey for students to report violence in Jordan, establishment of gender-focused response mechanisms in schools in Nepal, advanced tracking and response systems in Uganda. These diagnostics have laid the groundwork for sustainable progress in reducing school violence, showcasing a scalable model for global application.¹²²
- Strengthening administrative data on violence against children in Morocco. The Ministry of National Education and Vocational Training improved data collection on school violence through its administrative systems at various levels. Schools utilize listening cells for initial reports, while regional observatories and the national director of school life aggregate and analyse this data. To address limitations in paper-based registries, the ministry introduced the online portal MARSAD in 2014. MARSAD enables detailed daily logging of incidents by type, location, and resolution status, while ensuring anonymity. Although its current pilot status restricts reliability, it marks a significant step toward comprehensive digital data collection. Additionally, regular surveys from observatories compile extensive data, processed into reports that inform regional and national strategies.¹²⁹



Box 9: Crosscutting principles for a holistic approach to ending violence in and through education^{11,21}

- Learner-centered and take a 'do no harm' approach. Holistic interventions must prioritize the safety and protection of learners and the entire school community first. For instance, school-based reporting mechanisms need to ensure anonymity and confidentiality to protect those reporting violence from potential retaliation. Furthermore, promoting awareness of violence-related services must consider the availability and quality of these services to maintain trust and effectiveness.
- **Trauma-informed**. Addressing violence requires sensitive handling, especially since both learners and teachers might have personal experiences with violence. It is essential to adopt trauma-informed methods that prevent re-traumatization and avoid judgment or blame.¹³⁰ These approaches should be incorporated not only in teaching about violence but also in identifying and assisting those at risk.
- Age and development appropriate. Interventions must be tailored to the age and developmental stage of the learners. For example, introducing school-based violence prevention curricula from an early age can counteract the internalization of harmful social and gender norms. Similarly, reporting mechanisms and support services must be accessible and appropriate for various age groups.
- Gender transformative and intersectional. Interventions must be gender transformative and consider other intersecting identities such as disability, ethnicity, race, and class. This approach recognizes how these factors affect experiences and outcomes related to violence and aims to challenge and change the structural drivers of violence including harmful social and gender norms.
- **Participatory in a meaningful way.** A holistic approach should leverage the insights and experiences of all stakeholders involved in education, particularly learners and the broader school community. Efforts to involve children and adolescents in prevention and response should be genuine, acknowledging their capacity to contribute meaningfully while ensuring their safety and well-being.
- **Context specific.** Recognizing that violence and its drivers vary by context, interventions should be rooted in local realities. This includes integrating violence prevention into the national curriculum, supporting teacher training, and ensuring that response mechanisms are linked to available services. Collaboration with other sectors also helps address the unique challenges each context presents.



Ending violence is education's business too:

Perspectives on sustaining transformative change

Understanding persistent challenges

There has been significant progress in shedding light on the imperative to address violence in and through education, and in designing and delivering promising policies, programmes and practices in this respect. Despite this, efforts have however remained fragmented and localized, and lacking the scale necessary to effect structural changes. Barriers such as limited resources, capacity constraints, and entrenched social norms hinder transformative change towards safe and inclusive learning environments.

For instance, the delivery of curriculum and teaching interventions is often constrained by significant time

constraints, limited curriculum space, lack of teacher capacity, and teachers' own biases. These challenges are partially due to, and exacerbated by, the perception that creating safe and supportive learning environments is an added-on responsibility rather than a core component of education, overlooking the fact that safe and supportive learning environments are fundamental in creating positive learning outcomes. Additionally, the broader social context heavily influences the effectiveness of these interventions, as prevailing social norms may contradict messages conveyed in schools and as learners often navigate other spaces where violence may be prevalent.

Embedding protection from all forms of violence in education systems

To institutionalize and sustain transformative change, thereby making sure that all learners and members of the school community feel safe and included, it will be important to:

• Shift the needle towards transforming education systems. Moving from a mindset that views safe and inclusive learning environments as an added

responsibility to recognizing that it is a core component of education and essential for systemwide, structural change and for achieving education goals. This means embedding violence prevention and response at all levels of education systems, and ensuring that they receive adequate attention and resources as much as other education priorities. Tools like the Safe to Learn benchmarking and diagnostic tools,^{78, 123} and Whole-School Approach Monitoring Framework,¹³¹ can guide this process, emphasizing the integration of violence prevention and response into the foundational fabric of education systems.

- Tailor approaches to context. Efforts to embed violence prevention and response in education systems should be mindful of the specific needs and capacities of each context. Holistic approaches may look differently in different contexts, depending on a range of context-specific factors such as: teacher capacity and training, availability and quality of other support services (e.g. mental health, child protection), or broader community level risk factors (e.g. conflict, gang violence, displacement).
- Find space for content on violence prevention and staying safe, socio-emotional learning and promoting gender equality in schools. Rather than viewing violence prevention, SEL and gender equality as additional topics to be taught, it is important to reframe them as integral to or woven into the broader curriculum. Efforts should focus on finding strategic entry points within existing curricula, ensuring that content related to "violence prevention and staying safe" is given due priority as much as other subjects or

integrated into the latter, and also included in teacher training and via gender-responsive pedagogy.

- **Prioritize teacher support and development.** Motivated, and empowered, teachers play a central role in creating safe and inclusive learning environments.¹³² Providing them with the necessary training, support, tools, and resources is crucial for them to play this role whilst protecting themselves and their own wellbeing. It is also critical to make sure that this role is clearly delineated, so that teachers do not take on work that falls beyond their competencies and know when and how to seek additional support.
- Scaling up as social change. Engaging with communities, including parents, to shift social and gender norms and advocate for ending violence is essential to generate broader support for safe and inclusive learning environments and to address root causes of violence, as many harmful norms or violent practices are learnt through social norms or replicated through what's seen or heard in the home. This is even more important since violence in education often shares patterns, root causes and consequences with violence taking place in other spaces, and since education contributes towards ending violence in other spaces too.



This publication consolidates existing evidence and knowledge documented by UNESCO and other global actors dedicated to ending violence in and through education. It presents a comprehensive picture that:

- Violence in education is pervasive, taking multiple forms, some more visible than others, and affects learners, school personnels and members of the school community in diverse ways. It takes roots in various, intersecting drivers, from harmful social and gender norms to inadequate laws and policies, from broader social and environmental dynamics to factors related to education systems themselves.
- Violence in and around schools is deeply shaped by gender and other identities and experiences, including socio-economic status, race and nationality, disability, or SOGIE. Some learners and members of school communities are more at risk of experiencing or witnessing violence or abuse, and have specific needs in this respect.
- The need for action is urgent. Every day that passes without due attention to safety and protection in education, is another day that exposes learners to potential harm, with long-lasting effects on their mental health and wellbeing, learning outcomes, academic success, and sense of belonging. The price of inaction is too significant to ignore, and the potential for transformative change too substantial to delay.
- A holistic, collective approach is essential to prevent and respond to violence in and through education. Schools and education systems do not exist in a vacuum, and tackling violence requires collaboration across sectors and levels of society.

While the holistic approach – often known as the whole-school approach - has been widely recognized, comprehensive and sustained responses at scale remain rare. Building on existing evidence and global commitments, including the Recommendation on Education for Peace, Human Rights and Sustainable *Development⁵* adopted by all UNESCO Member States in 2023, which emphasizes that safe, inclusive learning environments are integral to transformative education that foster values such as equality, justice, and respect for diversity, this publication calls for a fundamental shift in mindset: from treating violence prevention and response as separate issues to embedding them into the core operations, policies, curricula and practices of education systems. Only through such integration can we achieve the sustained and transformative change needed.

The vision is clear: education systems where every learner can learn and thrive, and every member of the school community is free from violence, exclusion and discrimination. Achieving this vision requires unwavering commitment - not only to immediate actions but to the sustained and systematic transformation of how we approach education. This is not only an educational imperative but a societal one, essential for the well-being and development of both current and future generations.

References

- ¹ Hillis, S., Mercy, J. A., Amobi, A. & Kress, H. 2016. *Global prevalence of past-year violence against children: A systematic review and minimum estimates*. World Health Organization.
- ² PPMI. 2020. *Study on the role of teachers in ensuring safe and non-violent learning environments*. Unpublished research report commissioned by UNESCO.
- ³ UNESCO. 2019. Behind the numbers: Ending school violence and bullying. Paris: UNESCO.
- ⁴ Wodon, Quentin T., Fèvre, C., Malé, C., Nayihouba, K. A. & Nguyen, H. 2021. *Ending Violence in Schools: An Investment Case*. Washington, DC: The World Bank and the Global Partnership to End Violence Against Children.
- ⁵ UNESCO. 2023. Recommendation on education for peace, human rights, and sustainable development.
- ⁶ Weinstein, E. & James, C. 2020. School-based initiatives promoting digital citizenship and healthy digital media use. In Nesi, J., Prinstein, M. J., & Telzer, E. H. (Eds.), *Handbook of adolescent digital media use and mental health* (pp. 249-265). Cambridge University Press.
- ⁷ UNICEF. 2023. International Classification of Violence against Children. New York: UNICEF.
- ⁸ UNESCO. 2017. School violence and bullying: Global status report. UNESCO.
- ⁹ The New Humanitarian. 2023. *Surging gang violence across Latin America challenges aid sector to respond*. Retrieved from https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org.
- ¹⁰ Smarelli, G., Wu, D., Baago-Rasmussen, L., Hares, S. & Naker, D. 2024. *Violence in Schools: Prevalence, Impact, and Interventions*. Washington DC: Center for Global Development.
- ¹¹ UNGEI. 2019. Ending school-related gender-based violence: a series of thematic briefs. New York: UNGEI.
- ¹² UNESCO. 2023. From commitment to action: Towards a gender-transformative approach to addressing school violence in the Asia Pacific region. Bangkok: UNESCO.
- ¹³ Global Education Monitoring Report & IGLYO. 2021. Don't look away: No place for exclusion of LGBTI students. UNESCO.
- ¹⁴ Hares, S. & Smarrelli, G. 2023. *What We Know (and Don't Know) about Violence against Girls and Boys in School*. Center for Global Development | Ideas to Action.
- ¹⁵ Stoltenborgh, M., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J. & van IJzendoorn, M. H. 2013. The neglect of child neglect: A metaanalytic review of the prevalence of neglect. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 48(3), 345-355.
- ¹⁶ UN Committee on the Right of the Child. 2006. General Comment 8: the right of the child to protection from corporal punishment and other cruel or degrading forms of punishment in *Ending Corporal Punishment*.
- ¹⁷ End Violence against Children, End Corporal Punishment, Coalition for Good Schools and Safe to Learn. 2023. *Ending corporal punishment in schools to transform education for all children*. End Violence Partnership.
- ¹⁸ UNESCO Chair on Bullying and Cyberbullying. 2024. *School bullying: An inclusive definition*.
- ¹⁹ Wiseman, R. (n.d.). In The Random Vibez. *135 bullying quotes to stop bullying at schools and workplaces*. Retrieved August 26, 2024, from https://www.therandomvibez.com/bullying-quotes/
- ²⁰ UNFPA. 2023. Brochure: What is technology-facilitated gender-based violence? New York: UNFPA.
- ²¹ UNESCO & UN Women. 2016. Global Guidance on Addressing School-Related Gender-Based Violence. Paris: UNESCO.
- ²² McMahon, S. D., Martinez, A., Espelage, D., Rose, C., Reddy, L. A., Lane, K., Anderman, E. M., Reynolds, C. R., Jones, A., & Brown, V. 2014. Violence directed against teachers: Results from a national survey. *Psychology in the Schools*, 51(7), 753-766.
- ²³ Dirzyte, A. et al. 2014. Teacher victimization by students, their parents, and school staff: prevalence and links with teachers' life satisfaction in a Lithuanian Sample. Educ. Sci. 2024, 14, 163.
- ²⁴ Nico Botha. 2014. Educators as victims of learner violence in South African schools. *Academic Research*. 2021.
- ²⁵ Le MTH, Holton, S., Romero, L. & Fisher, J. 2018. Polyvictimization Among Children and Adolescents in Lowand Lower-Middle-Income Countries: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Trauma Violence Abuse*. 2018 Jul;19(3):323-342.
- ²⁶ Wendy Cumming-Potvin. 2023. The politics of school dress codes and uniform policies: Towards gender diversity and gender equity in schools. *International Journal of Educational Research*, Volume 122, 2023.

- ²⁷ Edosomwan, K., Young, J. L., Butler, B. R., Young, J. R. & Williams, J. A. 2023. Tracking the Effects: Examining the Opportunity Stratification Hypothesis in Action. *Journal of Education*, 0(0).
- ²⁸ Grenet J. & Souidi, Y. 2021. *Multi-school catchment areas in Paris: What results after three years?* Paris: Institut des politiques publiques.
- ²⁹ Bernelius, V. & Vilkama, K. 2019. Pupils on the move. Urban Studies. Vol 56: 15, pp. 3095-3116.
- ³⁰ UNESCO. 2023. Safe to learn: what do teachers think and do about violence in schools?
- ³¹ UNESCO International Institute for Educational Planning (IIEP). (n.d.). *School climate*. UNESCO IIEP Learning Portal. https://policytoolbox.iiep.unesco.org/policy-option/school-climate/.
- ³² Jaitman L, editor. 2017. *The costs of crime and violence new evidence and insights in Latin America and the Caribbean*. Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank; 2017
- ³³ UNICEF. 2021. Defining social norms and related concepts. New York: UNICEF.
- ³⁴ UNESCO. 2023. School violence: why gender matters and how to measure school-related gender-based violence. Paris: UNESCO.
- ³⁵ Safe to Learn. 2021. *Gender Technical Note Annex to the Safe to Learn Strategy and Results Framework*. New York: Safe to Learn.
- ³⁶ Sardinha, LM., Yüksel-Kaptanoğlu, I., Maheu-Giroux, M. & García-Moreno, C. 2024. Intimate partner violence against adolescent girls: regional and national prevalence estimates and associated country-level factors. *Lancet Child and Adolescent Health*, Vol 8:9, pp 636-646.
- ³⁷ Bakari, S. & Leach, F. 2007. Hijacking equal opportunity policies in a Nigerian college of education: The micropolitics of gender. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 30(2), 85–96.
- ³⁸ Abramsky, T. 2011. What factors are associated with recent intimate partner violence? findings from the WHO multicountry study on women's health and domestic violence. *BMC Public Health*. Feb 16:11:109.
- ³⁹ Fulu, E., Miedema, S., Roselli, T., McCook, S., Chan, K. L., Haardörfer, R. & Jewkes, R. 2017. Pathways between childhood trauma, intimate partner violence, and harsh parenting: Findings from the UN Multi-country Study on Men and Violence in Asia and the Pacific. *The Lancet Global Health*, 5(5), e512-e522.
- ⁴⁰ Espelage D.L. et. al. 2018. *Longitudinal Examination of the Bullying-Sexual Violence Pathway across Early to Late Adolescence: Implicating Homophobic Name-Calling.* Journal of Adolescent Health. September 47(9): 1880–1893.
- ⁴¹ UNESCO. 2021. SOGIE-based violence at school. Review. Unpublished.
- ⁴² UNESCO. 2014. Bullying targeting secondary school students who are or are perceived to be transgender or same-sex attracted: Types, prevalence, impact, motivation and preventive measures in 5 provinces of Thailand. Bangkok: Mahidol University, Plan International Thailand, UNESCO Bangkok.
- ⁴³ European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights. 2020. *A long way to go for LGBTI equality*.
- ⁴⁴ UNESCO, UNICEF. 2024. *Building strong foundations: what is foundational education for health and wellbeing?* Paris: UNESCO.
- ⁴⁵ UNICEF. 2020. Gender Dimensions of Violence Against Children and Adolescents a discussion paper. New York: UNICEF.
- ⁴⁶ Fang Z et al. 2022. *Global estimates of violence against children with disabilities: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis.* The Lancet Child and Adolescent Health. VOLUME 6, ISSUE 5, P313-323, MAY 2022
- ⁴⁷ Devries et al, 2014. *Violence against primary school children with disabilities in Uganda: a cross-sectional study.* BMC Public Health, 14(1017)
- ⁴⁸ Boston University Center for Anti-Racist Research, *Racial Data Tracker*: https://www.bu.edu/antiracism-center/ antiracism-research/racial-data-lab
- ⁴⁹ UNESCO. 2019. Global analysis of school violence and bullying through a secondary analysis of Health Behaviour in School-aged Children (HBSC) Study.
- ⁵⁰ UNESCO, UNICEF & WFP, 2023. *Ready to learn and thrive: School health and nutrition around the world*. Paris: UNESCO, UNICEF, WFP
- ⁵¹ Visser LN, van der Put CE & Assink M. 2022. *The association between school corporal punishment and child developmental outcomes: A meta-analytic review*. Amsterdam: Research Institute of Child Development and Education/University of Amsterdam.

- ⁵² UNICEF, UNGEI & USAID. 2023. *Report on findings from school-related gender-based violence action research in schools and communities in Sierra Leone*. UNICEF.
- ⁵³ House of Commons Committee on Standards. 2023. Written evidence submitted by the Commission for Standards (WRITTEN EVIDENCE).
- ⁵⁴ Richard, G. 2013. Les violences homophobes et leurs impacts sur la persévérance scolaire des adolescents au Québec. Recherches & éducations.
- ⁵⁵ Rwanda Ministry of Health (MOH). 2017. *Violence against Children and Youth: findings from national survey, 2015-16.* Kigali, Rwanda.
- ⁵⁶ Government of Colombia, Ministry of Health and Social protection. 2019. *Colombia, Violence Against Children and Youth Survey, 2018.* Bogotá, Colombia.
- ⁵⁷ Ministry of Local Government and Rural Development. 2019. Report on violence against children survey (VACS)/National survey on life experiences and risk of HIV infection among 13–24-year-old males and females of Botswana. Baborone.
- ⁵⁸ Deputy Prime Minister's Office, Government of the Kingdom of Eswatini. 2023. Violence against children and youth, Kingdom of Eswatini: Findings from the violence against children and youth survey, 2022 (final report). Mbabane, Eswatini: Government of the Kingdom of Eswatini, 2023
- ⁵⁹ Psaki S.R. et. Al. 2017. Associations between violence in school and at home and education outcomes in rural Malawi: A longitudinal analysis. Comp Educ Rev. 61(2): 354–390.
- ⁶⁰ Ministry of Gender, Labour and Social Development. 2015. *Violence against Children in Uganda: Findings from a National Survey, 2015*. Kampala, Uganda: UNICEF.
- ⁶¹ Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Violence against Children. 2020. *Hidden scars: how violence harms the mental health of children*. NY: United Nations.
- ⁶² WHO & UNICEF. (n.d.). *Helping adolescents thrive (HAT) initiative*. World Health Organization.
- ⁶³ UNESCO, UNICEF & WHO. 2023. *How school systems can improve health and well-being: topic brief: mental health.* Paris: UNESCO
- ⁶⁴ Riittakerttu Kaltiala-Heino & Sari Fröjd. 2011. *Correlation between bullying and clinical depression in adolescent patients*. Adolesc Health Med Ther. 2011; 2: 37–44.
- ⁶⁵ UNICEF. 2022. Gender in Adolescent Mental Health. New York: UNICEF.
- ⁶⁶ Ministry of Youth, Sport and Child Development, et al. 2018. *Violence against children in Zambia: Findings from a national survey, 2014*. Ministry of Youth, Sport and Child Development, Lusaka, 2018
- ⁶⁷ Zuilkowski S.S et al. 2019. Once they fall pregnant, they don't come back": Teacher perspectives on Zambia's school reentry policy for adolescent mothers. Teaching and Teacher Education Volume 86, 102880
- ⁶⁸ UNICEF. 2021. UNICEF Country Programme Document 2022-2026. UNICEF Zimbabwe.
- ⁶⁹ De Cordova, F., Berlanda, S., Pedrazza, M. et al. 2019. Violence at school and the well-being of teachers. The importance of positive relationships. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 2019.
- ⁷⁰ Galand, B., Lecocq, C., Philippot, P. 2007. School violence and teacher professional disengagement. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*.
- ⁷¹ MH Barr, S Newman, TG Hunt, et al., "Teacher self-efficacy in handling violent events: Its impact on teacher wellbeing." Innovation in Education, 2022.
- ⁷² WHO. 2020 Global Status Report on Violence Prevention. Geneva: WHO
- ⁷³ UNICEF. 2022. The Power of Education to End Child Marriage. New York: UNICEF.
- ⁷⁴ Kidman, 2017, Child marriage and intimate partner violence: a comparative study of 34 countries. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, Volume 46, Issue 2, 1 April 2017, Pages 662–675.
- ⁷⁵ UNESCO. 2022. Leave no child behind: Global report on boys' disengagement from education. Paris: UNESCO.
- ⁷⁶ WHO. 2022. What works to prevent online violence against children. Geneva: WHO.
- ⁷⁷ Kerr Wilson, A., et al. 2020. A rigorous global evidence review of interventions to prevent violence against women and girls, What Works to prevent violence among women and girls global Programme, Pretoria, South Africa.

- ⁷⁸ Safe to Learn. 2021. Global programmatic framework & benchmarking tool: From Call to action to programme responses.
- ⁷⁹ WHO et al. 2016. INSPIRE: Seven strategies for ending violence against children. Geneva: WHO
- ⁸⁰ UN Women & Social Development Direct. 2020. *RESPECT women: preventing violence against women*. New York: UN Women.
- ⁸¹ UNGEI & UNESCO. 2019. Ending School-Related Gender-Based Violence Brief 1: Applying a Whole School Approach to Prevent School Related Gender-Based Violence. New York: UNICEF.
- ⁸² Safe to Learn. 2021. *Safe to learn strategy 2021-2024*.
- ⁸³ CDC. 2014. Whole School, Whole Community, Whole Child: A collaborative approach to learning and health.
- ⁸⁴ UNESCO. 2020. International Conference on School Bullying: Recommendations by the Scientific Committee on preventing and addressing school bullying and cyberbullying. UNESCO.
- ⁸⁵ Safe to Learn. 2023. Safe to learn call to action: Ending violence against children in, around, and through schools.
- ⁸⁶ UNESCO. 2018. International technical guidance on sexuality education: An evidence-informed approach (Rev. ed.). UNESCO.
- ⁸⁷ Haberland, N., Rogow, D. 2015. *Sexuality Education: Emerging Trends in Evidence and Practice*. J Adolescent Health, Jan;56(1 Suppl.): S15-21
- ⁸⁸ Goldfarb, ES & Lieberman LD. 2021. Three Decades of Research: The Case for Comprehensive Sex Education. *Journal* of Adolescent Health. 2021 Jan;68(1):13-27
- ⁸⁹ UNGEI. 2019. Ending SRGBV a series of thematic briefs; Brief 2: Engaging teachers to create safe and gender-responsive learning environments. New York: UNICEF.
- ⁹⁰ Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (CASEL). (n.d.). *Model SEL with students and families.* CASEL School Guide. https://schoolguide.casel.org/focus-area-2/model/model-sel-with-students-and-families/
- ⁹¹ Flashchen, K., Amjad, Z., Better, C. & Rinehart-Smit, K. (2024). *Improving teacher uptake of pedagogical best practices for foundational literacy and numeracy: Insights from behavioral science.* Ideas42.
- ⁹² Devries, K.M., Knight, L., Child J. et al. 2015. The Good School Toolkit for reducing physical violence from school staff to primary school students: a cluster-randomised controlled trial in Uganda. *The Lancet Global Health*, Volume 3, Issue 7,2015, Pages e378-e386.
- ⁹³ Cahill H. et al. 2021. Analysis of experience and outcomes of Connect with Respect violence prevention programme: a five-country study. Harare: UNESCO.
- ⁹⁴ UNESCO. 2024 (forthcoming). *Learning about healthy relationships: effects of school-based sexuality education*. Paris: UNESCO.
- ⁹⁵ UNESCO, 2023. Safe, seen and included: report on school-based sexuality education. ED-2023/WS/14.
- ⁹⁶ Kivaorigram.net. (n.d.) KiVa is effective KiVa Program
- ⁹⁷ Jewkes, R. et. Al. 2008. Impact of Stepping Stones on incidence of HIV and HSV-2 and sexual behaviour in rural South Africa. BMJ Aug 7:337:a506.
- ⁹⁸ UNGEI. 2024. Case studies on school-related gender-based violence: Mozambiaue, Sierra Leone, and Zimbabwe. UNGEI.
- ⁹⁹ Adapted from UNESCO, UNICEF. 2024. *Building Strong Foundations: What is foundational education for health and wellbeing?* Paris: UNESCO.
- ¹⁰⁰ UNESCO. 2022. UNESCO strategy on education for health and wellbeing. Paris: UNESCO.
- ¹⁰¹ UNESCO & UNICEF. 2024. Building Strong Foundations brief 1: Why is Foundational Education for Health and Wellbeing important for primary school-aged learners? Paris: UNESCO.
- ¹⁰² WHO. 2019. School-based violence prevention: A practical handbook. Geneva: WHO.
- ¹⁰³ UNESCO. 2024. *Mainstreaming social and emotional learning in education systems. Policy guidelines.* Paris: UNESCO.
- ¹⁰⁴ Nasheeda, A., Abdullah, H. B., Krauss, S. E. & Ahmed, N. B. 2019. A narrative systematic review of life skills education: effectiveness, research gaps and priorities. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, Vol. 24, No. 3, pp. 362-379
- ¹⁰⁵ WHO & UNESCO. 2021. *Making every school a health-promoting school: Global standards and indicators*. WHO: Geneva.
- ¹⁰⁶ UNGEI. 2010. Positive discipline in everyday teaching: Guidelines for educators.

- ¹⁰⁷ UNESCO. 2021. Connect with Respect preventing GBV in schools: classroom programme for students in upper primary and early secondary school (12-15) – adapted for the Eastern and Southern Africa region. Harare: UNESCO
- ¹⁰⁸ SAID & PEPFAR. 2014. *Empowering adolescent girls to lead through education (EAGLE) project*.
- ¹⁰⁹ WHO. 2019. *Handbook on school-based violence prevention*.
- ¹¹⁰ Jo Heslop et al. 2019. *The code of conduct on prevention of school-related gender-based violence: A study of policy enactment in Ethiopia*. UCL Institute of Education, London.
- ¹¹¹ See USAID & DevTech. 2008. Safe schools project final report.
- ¹¹² UNICEF. 2021. Action to end violence against children in schools: UNICEF review of programme interventions illustrating actions to address violence against children in and around schools 2018-2020. UNICEF, New York
- ¹¹³ UNICEF. 2022. Social workers in schools a technical note. New York: UNICEF.
- ¹¹⁴ UNESCO. 2022. They key role of teachers in ending school violence and bullying: Technical brief.
- ¹¹⁵ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. 2018. *Bystander: A fact sheet for teachers and other professionals* (Publication No. PB2018-08). StopBullying.gov.
- ¹¹⁶ UNGEI. 2019. Ending SRGBV a series of thematic briefs Brief 4: Establishing safe and confidential reporting mechanisms. New York: UNICEF.
- ¹¹⁷ UNICEF. 2022. Social workers in schools a technical note. New York: UNICEF.
- ¹¹⁸ UNICEF & Burnet Institute. 2022. *Strengthening Mental Health and Psychosocial Support Systems and Services for Children and Adolescents in East Asia and the Pacific Region*. Regional Report. Bangkok: UNICEF.
- ¹¹⁹ UNICEF. 2021. *Child protection systems strengthening an approach*. New York: UNICEF.
- ¹²⁰ Dem, K. and Busch, R. 2018. Complexities of a Bhutanese school counselling community: A critical narrative insight, The Australian Community Psychologist, Vol. 29, No. 1, pp. 54–71
- ¹²¹ InsideOUT. 2024. *Ending Rainbow-Focused Bullying and Discrimination Resource*.
- ¹²² eSafety Commissioner. (n.d.). *Cyberbullying advice for educators and schools*. Available at: https://www.esafety.gov. au/key-topics/cyberbullying/cyberbullying-advice-for-educators-and-schools
- ¹²³ Safe to Learn. 2021. *Diagnostic tool*. Safe to Learn, New York.
- ¹²⁴ Purposeful. 2021. Sierra Leone National Policy on Radical Inclusion in Schools Summary. Freetown: Purposeful; Ministry of Basic and Senior Secondary Education of Sierra Leone. 2021. National Policy on Radical Inclusion in Schools. Freetown: MBSSE.
- ¹²⁵ Department of Education. 2022. *Cineáltas: Action Plan on Bullying: Ireland's Whole Education Approach to preventing and addressing bullying in schools.*
- ¹²⁶ Fry, D. & Malca, K. P. 2018. Peru: *A country case study on successful national response to school violence and bullying*. (Unpublished research commissioned by UNESCO).
- ¹²⁷ ACE-E@D. 2023. *Gaggle, iBoss partner to improve K-12 school safety by increasing visibility into student online activity on school-issued devices*. American Consortium for Equity in Education.
- ¹²⁸ UNESCO. 2016. Out in the open: Education sector responses to violence based on sexual orientation and gender identity or expression. Paris: UNESCO.
- ¹²⁹ UNICEF. 2020. Strengthening administrative data on violence against children: challenges and promising practices from a review of country experiences. UNICEF, New York.
- ¹³⁰ UNICEF. 2021. *Trauma-informed approach: Guidance for working with children and adolescents*. UNICEF North Macedonia.
- ¹³¹ UNGEI. 2019. A whole school approach to prevent school-related gender-based violence: Minimum standards and monitoring framework. UNGEI.
- ¹³² Cahill H. & Romei, K. 2019. *Preventing gender-based violence in schools in East and Southern Africa: from consultation to capacity building*. Melbourne: Youth Research Centre.



Safe to learn and thrive

Ending violence in and through education

Approximately one billion children experience violence each year, with schools and online learning spaces often falling short as safe havens. This publication draws on extensive global evidence and insights into the multifaceted nature and root causes of violence in education. It offers practical, actionable strategies to create safe, inclusive and supportive learning environments, ensuring that every learner can thrive, free from harm.



